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   If the securities being registered on this form are being offered in
connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with
General Instruction G, check the following box. [_]
   If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering
pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and
list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective
registration statement for the same offering. [_]
   If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d)
under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act
registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement
for the same offering. [_]
                                  -----------
                        CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                         Proposed
                                           Proposed      Maximum
 Title of each Class of      Amount        Maximum      Aggregate    Amount of
    Securities to be          to be     Offering Price   Offering   Registration
       Registered         Registered(1)   Per Share      Price(2)    Fee(2)(3)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

[ ]% Senior Quarterly
 Income Debt Securities
 due 2031 (SQUIDSSM)....   14,600,000        N/A       $353,513,355   $88,378
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Guarantee of USX
 Corporation of the [ ]%
 Senior Quarterly Income
 Debt Securities due
 2031(3)................       N/A           N/A           N/A          N/A
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

(1) Assuming the issuance of an aggregate of $365 million principal amount of
    [ ]% SQUIDS in the Exchange Offers.
(2) The registration fee has been calculated pursuant to Rule 457(f) under the
    Securities Act of 1933, as amended, based on (X) the sum of (i) the product
    of (A) 2,404,487, the number of shares of 6.50% Cumulative Convertible
    Preferred Stock of USX Corporation ("6.50% Preferred Stock") outstanding on
    September 30, 2001, and (B) 64.36%, the percentage of shares of 6.50%
    Preferred Stock assumed to be accepted in the Exchange Offers, multiplied
    by $48.40, the average of the high and low sales price of the 6.50%
    Preferred Stock on October 10, 2001, (ii) the product of (A) 3,937,163, the
    number of 6.75% Convertible Quarterly Income Preferred Securities of USX
    Capital Trust I ("QUIPS") outstanding on September 30, 2001, and (B)
    64.36%, the percentage of QUIPS assumed to be accepted in the Exchange
    Offers, multiplied by $47.40, the average of the high and low sales price
    of the QUIPS on October 10, 2001, and (iii) the product of (A) 10,000,000,
    the number of 8.75% Cumulative Monthly Income Preferred Shares, Series A of
    USX Capital LLC ("MIPS") outstanding on September 30, 2001 and (B) 64.36%,
    the percentage of MIPS assumed to be accepted in the Exchange Offers,
    multiplied by $25.09, the average of the high and low sales price of the
    MIPS on October 10, 2001, minus (Y) $2,975,849, which is the aggregate
    amount of cash to be paid in the Exchange Offers to holders of the 6.50%
    Preferred Stock, 6.75% QUIPS, and 8.75% MIPS, for accrued but unpaid
    dividends or distributions thereon, assuming the Exchange Offers are
    completed on November 19, 2001. The result was then multiplied by 0.00025.
(3) Pursuant to Rule 457(n) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, no
    registration fee is payable with respect to the USX Corporation guarantee
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    of the [ ]% SQUIDS since no separate consideration will be received for
    such guarantee.
                                  -----------
   The Registrants hereby amend this Registration Statement on such date or
dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrants
shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration
Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of
the Securities Act of 1933 or until this Registration Statement shall become
effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a),
may determine.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
+The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be     +
+changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement    +
+filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This          +
+preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell nor does it seek an offer to   +
+buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not       +
+permitted.                                                                    +
++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
                  Subject to Completion. Dated October  , 2001
                                  $365,000,000

                            United States Steel LLC
                              to be converted into
                        United States Steel Corporation

                               Offers to Exchange
           % Senior Quarterly Income Debt Securities due 2031 (SQUIDSSM)
          For the Following Securities (the "Outstanding Securities")
        6.50% Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock of USX Corporation
                            (Cusip No. 902905 1819)
    6.75% Convertible Quarterly Income Preferred Securities (QUIPSSM) of USX
                                Capital Trust I
                            (Cusip No. 903339 E201)
  8.75% Cumulative Monthly Income Preferred Shares, Series A (MIPS(R)) of USX
                                  Capital LLC
                            (Cusip No. P96460 1031)

 EACH OF THE EXCHANGE OFFERS AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW
 YORK CITY TIME, ON     , 2001, UNLESS EARLIER TERMINATED OR EXTENDED BY US.

  United States Steel LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("United States
Steel"), which is currently a wholly owned subsidiary of USX Corporation, a
Delaware corporation, hereby offers, upon the terms and subject to the
conditions set forth in this prospectus and the accompanying letters of
transmittal, to exchange:

  .   $50 principal amount of    % Senior Quarterly Income Debt Securities due
      2031 ("SQUIDS"), for each validly tendered and accepted share of 6.50%
      Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock of USX Corporation ("6.50%
      Preferred Stock"), plus a cash payment for accrued but unpaid dividends;

  .   $50 principal amount of SQUIDS, for each validly tendered and accepted
      6.75% Convertible Quarterly Income Preferred Security of USX Capital
      Trust I ("6.75% QUIPS"), plus a cash payment for accrued but unpaid
      distributions; and

  .   $25 principal amount of SQUIDS, for each validly tendered and accepted
      8.75% Cumulative Monthly Income Preferred Share, Series A, of USX
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      Capital LLC ("8.75% MIPS"), plus a cash payment for accrued but unpaid
      dividends.

  The exchange offers are subject to the conditions described in this
prospectus, including the minimum condition that at least $150 million face
amount of Outstanding Securities, in the aggregate, are validly tendered and
not withdrawn in the exchange offers. We will accept up to an aggregate of $365
million face amount of Outstanding Securities in the exchange offers so long as
immediately following the exchange offers, there remains outstanding at least
$5 million face amount of each series of the Outstanding Securities. If we
receive tenders for more than $365 million face amount of Outstanding
Securities, we will prorate the number of validly tendered Outstanding
Securities that we will exchange from each tendering holder.

  The SQUIDS will mature on December 31, 2031. Interest on the SQUIDS will
begin to accrue on the Exchange Date and will be payable quarterly on each
March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31, commencing March 31, 2002. The
SQUIDS will be redeemable at the option of United States Steel, in whole or in
part, on or after December 31, 2006 at 100% of the principal amount redeemed
together with accrued but unpaid interest to the redemption date. If the USX
board of directors determines not to proceed with the Separation, we will have
the option to redeem the SQUIDS, in whole or in part, on or prior to December
31, 2002, at 100% of the principal amount redeemed, together with accrued but
unpaid interest through the redemption date. Application has been made for
listing of the SQUIDS on the New York Stock Exchange.

  The USX board of directors has approved a reorganization, pursuant to which
USX will distribute all of the equity securities of United States Steel
Corporation to the holders of USX's U. S. Steel Group common stock (the
"Separation"). Following the Separation, we will be an independent, publicly
owned company and we will no longer be a subsidiary of USX. As part of the
Separation, which is expected to be completed on or about December 31, 2001,
United States Steel LLC will convert into United States Steel Corporation, a
Delaware corporation, and USX will change its name to Marathon Oil Corporation.
The Separation is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of a number of
conditions. The issuance of the SQUIDS is subject to USX stockholder approval
of the Separation at a special meeting of USX stockholders currently scheduled
for October 25, 2001, but is not subject to completion of the Separation. If
the Separation occurs, the then outstanding 6.50% Preferred Stock will be
converted into the right to receive, in cash, $50 per share plus accrued but
unpaid dividends, the then outstanding 6.75% QUIPS will be redeemed for a cash
payment of $50 plus accrued but unpaid distributions, and the then outstanding
8.75% MIPS will remain outstanding as an obligation of Marathon Oil
Corporation, subject to their redemption provisions.

  Until the completion of the Separation, USX will fully and unconditionally
guarantee the SQUIDS. Following the Separation, USX will no longer guarantee
the SQUIDS and the sole obligor of the SQUIDS will be United States Steel
Corporation which, after the Separation, will have a substantial amount of
indebtedness and other obligations and will have a credit rating below
"investment grade" which will be lower than the credit ratings of USX and its
successor, Marathon Oil Corporation.

  For a discussion of the risks that you should consider in evaluating the
exchange offers, see "Risk Factors" beginning on page 22.

  Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities
commission has approved or disapproved of the securities being offered in the
exchange offers or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any
representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

  None of United States Steel LLC, USX, the Exchange Agent, the Information
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Agent, or the Dealer Managers makes any recommendation as to whether or not
holders of Outstanding Securities should exchange their securities in the
exchange offers.

  SQUIDSSM and QUIPSSM are service marks and MIPS(R) is a registered trademark
of Goldman, Sachs & Co.

                The Dealer Managers for the exchange offers are:

                              Goldman, Sachs & Co.

                   The date of this prospectus is    , 2001.
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   You should rely only on the information contained in this document or to
which we have referred you. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with
information that is different. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to
sell, or a solicitation of an offer to purchase, the securities offered by this
prospectus in any jurisdiction to or from any person to whom or from whom it is
unlawful to make such offer or solicitation of an offer in such jurisdiction.
Neither the delivery of this prospectus nor any distribution of securities
pursuant to this prospectus shall, under any circumstances, create any
implication that there has been no change in the information set forth or
incorporated into this prospectus by reference or in our affairs since the date
of this prospectus.

                                       i

                      WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

   USX Corporation is subject to the informational requirements of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") and, in accordance
therewith, files annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and
information statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange
Commission under the Exchange Act. United States Steel LLC has not been subject
to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act. Upon the earlier of (1)
the completion of the Separation and (2) the effectiveness under the Securities
Act of 1933 of a registration statement with respect to our 10 3/4% Senior
Notes due August 1, 2008, we will become subject to the informational
requirements of the Exchange Act.

   This document incorporates important business and financial information
about USX that is not included in or delivered with this prospectus. The
following documents filed with the SEC are incorporated by reference into the
registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part:

    (i) USX Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended
        December 31, 2000, as amended by Form 10-K/A filed on September 14,
        2001 and Form 10-K/A filed on October 11, 2001;

    (ii) USX Corporation's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters
         ended March 31, 2001 and June 30, 2001;

    (iii) USX Corporation's Current Reports on Form 8-K dated April 24,
          2001, June 15, 2001, July 2, 2001, July 31, 2001, August 1, 2001,
          August 2, 2001, August 6, 2001, August 14, 2001, and August 23,
          2001;

    (iv) USX Corporation's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed on March
         12, 2001; and

    (v) USX Corporation's Proxy Statement/Prospectus on Schedule 14A filed
        on September 20, 2001.

   USX incorporates by reference additional documents that it may file with the
SEC between the date of this prospectus and the Exchange Date. These documents
include periodic reports, such as Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly
Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, as well as proxy
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statements.

   Any statement contained in a document incorporated by reference herein will
be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the
extent that a statement contained herein modifies or supersedes such statement.
Any such statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed to constitute a
part of this prospectus except as so modified or superseded.

   The documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus are available
from us upon request. We will provide a copy of any and all of the information
that is incorporated by reference in this prospectus to any person by first-
class mail, without charge, upon written or oral request. Any request for
documents should be made by      , 2001 to ensure timely delivery of the
documents prior to the expiration date of the exchange offers.

   Requests for documents should be directed to:

                                USX Corporation
                              Shareholder Services
                           600 Grant Street, Room 611
                      Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15219-4776
                                 (412) 433-4801
                           (866) 433-4801 (toll free)
                              (412) 433-4818 (fax)

                                       ii

   Any reports and information statements and other information filed by USX or
United States Steel LLC with the SEC may be read and copied at the following
location of the SEC:

                             Public Reference Room
                             450 Fifth Street, N.W.
                                   Room 1024
                             Washington, D.C. 20549

   You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by
calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330.

   You can also inspect reports, proxy statements and other information about
USX at the offices of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.,
9513 Key West Avenue, Rockville, Maryland 20850.

   The SEC also maintains an Internet worldwide web site that contains reports,
proxy statements and other information about issuers, like USX, who file
electronically with the SEC. The address of that site is http://www.sec.gov.

                                  DEFINITIONS

   In this prospectus, the terms "United States Steel," the "Company," "we,"
"our," "ours" and "us" refer:

  .  until the completion of the Separation, to the U. S. Steel Group of USX
     Corporation, including United States Steel LLC and its direct and
     indirect subsidiaries; and

  .  following the Separation, to United States Steel Corporation and its
     direct and indirect subsidiaries,

in each case, unless the context otherwise requires.
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   In this prospectus, the terms "Marathon Oil" and "Marathon" refer:

  .  until the completion of the Separation, to the Marathon Group of USX
     Corporation, including Marathon Oil Company and its direct and indirect
     subsidiaries; and

  .  following the Separation, to USX Corporation, which will be renamed
     Marathon Oil Corporation, and its direct and indirect subsidiaries,

in each case, unless the context otherwise requires.

   In this prospectus, the term "USX" refers to USX Corporation and its direct
and indirect subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires.

   In this prospectus, the term "face amount" with respect to any Outstanding
Security refers to its liquidation preference.

                                      iii

               SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

   This prospectus includes "forward-looking statements" which are identified
by the use of forward-looking words or phrases, including, but not limited to,
"intended," "expects," "expected," "anticipates," and "anticipated." These
forward-looking statements are based on (1) a number of assumptions made by
management concerning future events and (2) information currently available to
management. Readers are cautioned not to put undue reliance on such forward-
looking statements, which are not a guarantee of performance and are subject to
a number of uncertainties and other facts, many of which are outside our
control, that could cause actual events to differ materially from such
statements. All statements other than statements of historical factors included
in this prospectus, including those regarding the financial position, results
of operations, cash flows, business strategy, projected costs, growth
opportunities, strategic and other benefits of the Separation, and plans
regarding financing in connection with the Separation, are forward-looking
statements. Although we believe that our expectations reflected in such
forward-looking statements are reasonable, there can be no assurance that such
expectations will prove to have been correct. Important factors that could
cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations ("Cautionary
Statements") include prices of oil and natural gas; refined product margins;
prices and volumes of sale of steel products; levels of imports of steel
products into the United States; prevailing interest rates; and general
economic and financial market conditions, as well as those factors disclosed
under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 22 and elsewhere in this prospectus and
in our SEC filings listed under "Where You Can Find More Information" on
page (ii). These forward-looking statements represent our judgment as of the
date of this prospectus. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking
statements are expressly qualified in their entirety by the Cautionary
Statements. Unless otherwise required by law, we disclaim any intent or
obligation to update the respective forward-looking statements.

                                       iv

                                    SUMMARY

   The following summary is qualified in its entirety by, and should be read in
conjunction with, the more detailed information appearing elsewhere in this
prospectus and the information contained in documents incorporated by reference
in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. Reference
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is made to "Risk Factors" beginning on page 22 for a discussion of certain
issues that should be considered in evaluating an investment in the SQUIDS.

                Questions and Answers About the Exchange Offers

Q1: Why is United States Steel making the exchange offers?

A1: We are making the exchange offers in connection with the Separation, and
    the related financing described on page 120 of this prospectus.

Q2: What securities are subject to the exchange offers?

A2: The securities that are subject to the exchange offers are:

   .  6.50% Cumulative Convertible Preferred Stock of USX ("6.50% Preferred
      Stock");
   .  6.75% Convertible Quarterly Income Preferred Securities of USX Capital
      Trust I ("6.75% QUIPS"); and
   .  8.75% Cumulative Monthly Income Preferred Shares, Series A, of USX
      Capital LLC ("8.75% MIPS").

   In this prospectus, the 6.50% Preferred Stock, 6.75% QUIPS and 8.75% MIPS
   are collectively referred to as the "Outstanding Securities".

Q3: What will I receive if I tender in the exchange offers?

A3: For each of your Outstanding Securities validly tendered and accepted in
    the exchange offers, you will receive SQUIDS in the principal amount set
    forth in the table below, as well as a cash payment equal to accrued but
    unpaid dividends or distributions to the Exchange Date:

                               Face
                            Amount of  Principal   Accrued But
                           Outstanding  Amount of     Unpaid
                            Security     SQUIDS    Dividends or
                            Tendered    Received  Distributions*
                           ----------- ---------- --------------

    6.50% Preferred Stock      $50        $50         $
    6.75% QUIPS                $50        $50         $
    8.75% MIPS                 $25        $25         $

   --------------------
   * This column assumes an Exchange Date of       , 2001. However, the
     Exchange Date may occur after    , 2001. Please see the answer to
     Question 15 for an explanation of when the Exchange Date will occur. The
     amount of accrued but unpaid dividends or distributions set forth above
     will change if the Exchange Date is extended pursuant to the terms of
     the exchange offers.

Q4: How will the credit ratings of the SQUIDS compare to those of the
    Outstanding Securities?

A4: We expect the credit ratings of the SQUIDS to be below "investment grade",
    which will be lower than the credit ratings of USX and its successor,
    Marathon Oil Corporation. A rating below investment grade indicates a
    greater risk that the issuer of the security will not be able to pay
    principal and interest on the securities when due, and also makes the
    issuer's ability to raise capital more difficult and increases its
    borrowing costs.
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Q5: What will happen if I do not tender my Outstanding Securities?

A5: If you do not tender your 6.50% Preferred Stock in the exchange offers: you
    will not receive any SQUIDS, and each share of 6.50% Preferred Stock held
    at the effective time of the Separation will be converted into the right to
    receive, in cash, $50 plus accrued but unpaid dividends thereon through the
    effective time of the Separation. If the Separation does not occur, the
    shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock not accepted in the exchange offers will
    remain outstanding, subject to their redemption provisions, but there will
    be fewer shares outstanding,

                                       1

    resulting in a more limited market for the 6.50% Preferred Stock, which
    might adversely affect its liquidity, market price and price volatility.

   If you do not tender your 6.75% QUIPS in the exchange offers: you will not
   receive any SQUIDS and each 6.75% QUIPS held at the effective time of the
   Separation will be redeemed for a cash payment of $50 plus accrued but
   unpaid distributions thereon through the redemption date. If the
   Separation does not occur, the 6.75% QUIPS not accepted in the exchange
   offers will remain outstanding, subject to their redemption provisions,
   but there will be fewer 6.75% QUIPS outstanding, resulting in a more
   limited market for the 6.75% QUIPS, which might adversely affect their
   liquidity, market price and price volatility.

   If you do not tender your 8.75% MIPS in the exchange offers: you will not
   receive any SQUIDS, and if you continue to hold such 8.75% MIPS following
   the effective time of the Separation, the 8.75% MIPS will continue as an
   obligation of USX, subject to their redemption provisions, and USX will
   change its name to Marathon Oil Corporation and will own and operate only
   the energy business currently owned and operated by the Marathon Group of
   USX. Whether or not the Separation occurs, there will be fewer 8.75% MIPS
   outstanding following the exchange offers, resulting in a more limited
   market for the 8.75% MIPS, which might adversely affect their liquidity,
   market price and price volatility.

Q6: Are the exchange offers subject to any conditions?

A6: Yes. The exchange offers are subject to the conditions described on page
    35 of this prospectus. The conditions to the exchange offers include:

   .  at least $150 million face amount of Outstanding Securities, in the
      aggregate, are validly tendered and not withdrawn in the exchange
      offers. We refer to this minimum dollar amount of Outstanding
      Securities that must be tendered as the "minimum condition"; and

   .  approval of the Separation by USX stockholders at the special meeting
      of USX stockholders, which is currently scheduled for October 25, 2001.

    Promptly after the exchange offers expire, we will make an announcement
    relating to the satisfaction of the conditions precedent. We may waive any
    or all of the conditions to the exchange offers, including the minimum
    condition.

Q7: What happens if the minimum condition is not satisfied?

A7: If less than $150 million face amount of Outstanding Securities, in the
    aggregate, are validly tendered and not withdrawn in the exchange offers,
    we may choose not to complete the exchange offers or we could choose to
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    waive the minimum condition for any reason. In deciding whether to waive
    the minimum condition, we will consider whether the SQUIDS to be issued in
    exchange for Outstanding Securities validly tendered and not withdrawn in
    the exchange offers will provide sufficient liquidity for investors who
    will hold SQUIDS. If we choose not to complete the exchange offers, we
    will return any Outstanding Securities that have been tendered.

Q8: Will United States Steel accept all Outstanding Securities that are
    tendered?

A8: If the conditions for the exchange offers are satisfied or waived, we will
    accept all tenders of 6.50% Preferred Stock, 6.75% QUIPS and 8.75% MIPS
    that are properly tendered and not validly withdrawn, up to an aggregate
    of $365 million face amount of Outstanding Securities so long as,
    immediately following the exchange offers, there remains outstanding at
    least

                                       2

    $5 million face amount of each series of Outstanding Securities. We cannot
    accept more than $365 million face amount of Outstanding Securities because
    of restrictions contained in our indenture for our 10 3/4% Senior Notes due
    August 1, 2008.

    If we receive tenders for more than $365 million face amount of Outstanding
    Securities, we will prorate the number of validly tendered Outstanding
    Securities that we will accept from each tendering holder, as described on
    page 38 of this prospectus. Any Outstanding Securities that are not
    accepted because of proration will be treated as described under Question
    5.

Q9: Will the SQUIDS be listed on the New York Stock Exchange?

A9: We have applied for listing of the SQUIDS on the NYSE. Upon completion of
    the exchange offers, there will be between $150 million and $365 million
    principal amount of SQUIDS outstanding, unless we waive the minimum
    condition. The SQUIDS may provide for a greater degree of liquidity than
    will be experienced by holders of some of the Outstanding Securities
    following the exchange offers.

Q10: What are the U.S. federal income tax consequences to U.S. holders that
     tender in the exchange offers?

A10: If you tender 6.50% Preferred Stock in the exchange offers, the exchange
     will be a taxable event. If you tender 6.75% QUIPS in the exchange offers,
     the exchange should be a tax-free recapitalization. If you tender 8.75%
     MIPS in the exchange offers, the exchange should be a taxable event. For a
     detailed discussion regarding the tax consequences of the exchange offers,
     see "Certain Federal Income Tax Considerations" on page 154.

Q11: What is the USX board of directors' position with respect to the exchange
    offers?

A11: Neither USX nor United States Steel, nor any of their respective
    directors, makes any recommendation to any holder of Outstanding Securities
    as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering Outstanding Securities in
    the exchange offers.

Q12: What does USX intend to do with the Outstanding Securities that are
     tendered in the exchange offers?
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A12: We intend to cancel and retire all Outstanding Securities accepted in the
     exchange offers.

Q13: Will there be any cash proceeds from the exchange offers?

A13: No. We will not receive any cash proceeds from the exchange offers.

Q14: When do the exchange offers expire?

A14: The exchange offers expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on     ,
     2001. However, we may at any time prior to acceptance of Outstanding
     Securities in the exchange offers, in our sole discretion, extend the
     expiration of the exchange offers or amend or withdraw the exchange
     offers. References in this prospectus to the expiration date of the
     exchange offers mean    , 2001 or, if later, the last date to which we
     extend the exchange offers.

Q15: When will I receive my SQUIDS?

A15: You will not receive physical delivery of certificates representing your
     SQUIDS, but your ownership of SQUIDS will be recorded in book-entry form
     on the Exchange Date (as described below), if all conditions to the
     exchange offers are satisfied or waived, provided we have timely received
     your properly completed and executed letter of transmittal, an "agent's
     message", as described on
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    page 40, or properly completed and executed notice of guaranteed delivery,
    and you have not withdrawn your tender prior to the expiration of the
    exchange offers. As used in this prospectus, the "Exchange Date" means the
    third business day following the expiration date of the exchange offers,
    which is        , 2001, subject to our right to extend the expiration of
    the exchange offers. However, if more than $365 million face amount of
    Outstanding Securities are tendered in the exchange offers and we need to
    prorate, the Exchange Date will occur on or prior to the seventh business
    day following the expiration date.

Q16: What happens if I change my mind after tendering in the exchange offers?

A16: You may withdraw your tender any time before 5:00 p.m., New York City
     time, on the expiration date. However, if we extend the exchange offers
     and the extended offers contain material changes to the terms of the
     exchange offers, you will have additional time to withdraw your tender
     under the conditions described in the extension.

Q17: How do I tender in the exchange offers if I hold a stock certificate
    representing shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock?

A17: You should properly complete and sign the yellow letter of transmittal and
    deliver it, together with your stock certificate, to the Exchange Agent at
    the address set forth on the back cover of this prospectus. You may also
    tender your shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock by contacting your broker, or
    setting up an account with a broker, and instructing such broker to tender
    your shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock by book-entry transfer to the account
    of the Exchange Agent through the Automated Tender Offer Program of the
    Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), as described on page 39. In either case,
    such delivery must be received by the Exchange Agent prior to the
    expiration of the exchange offers.

Q18: How do I exchange my Outstanding Securities if I am the beneficial owner
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     of Outstanding Securities held by a custodian bank, commercial bank,
     depository institution, broker, dealer, trust company, or other holder?

A18: First, you should promptly contact that holder and instruct it to send the
     Exchange Agent an "agent's message" on your behalf or to complete and
     deliver to the Exchange Agent a letter of transmittal by facsimile or hand
     delivery at the facsimile number or address on the back cover of this
     prospectus. If an "agent's message" is sent on your behalf, there is no
     need to also send a letter of transmittal to the Exchange Agent.

    Second, you must also instruct that holder to tender your Outstanding
    Securities by effecting a book-entry transfer of the Outstanding Securities
    into the account of the Exchange Agent through the Automated Tender Offer
    Program of DTC.

Q19: What if I cannot complete book-entry transfer of my Outstanding Securities
     or deliver 6.50% Preferred Stock certificates, together with an "agent's
     message" or a letter of transmittal, to the Exchange Agent prior to the
     expiration date of the exchange offers?

A19: You may follow the guaranteed delivery procedures described in "The
     Exchange Offers--Procedures for Tendering--Guaranteed Delivery" on page 41
     of this prospectus.

Q20: How should a soliciting dealer ensure they are designated to be paid their
    soliciting dealer fee?

A20: A soliciting dealer must first get approval from the beneficial owner of
    the Outstanding Securities tendered to have themselves designated as the
    soliciting dealer for that tender. After receiving such approval, either
    (1) the soliciting dealer (if it is a DTC participant) or its DTC
    participant, must submit an electronic Letter of Transmittal through the
    Goldman Sachs e-Exchange platform that
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    designates that soliciting dealer with respect to the Outstanding
    Securities tendered or (2) the soliciting dealer may fax a Letter of
    Transmittal to the Exchange Agent designating itself as such, in each case
    before the expiration date of the exchange offers. In order for the
    soliciting dealer to receive the soliciting dealer fee with respect to any
    tendered Outstanding Securities, the Letter of Transmittal must relate to
    Outstanding Securities that have been validly tendered and not withdrawn.
    We strongly urge all soliciting dealers to use the e-Exchange platform.

    DTC participants can access the Goldman Sachs e-Exchange platform on the
    Internet at http://www.gsexchange.com. DTC participants must request a
    password by calling 1-800-GS-EXCHANGE.

Q21: To whom should I address questions?

A21: You should direct questions about the terms of the exchange offers to the
     Dealer Managers. The Dealer Managers may be reached by telephone at 800-
     828-3182.

    However, if you have questions about tender procedures or if you need
    additional copies of this prospectus or the letters of transmittal, you
    should contact the Information Agent. The Information Agent may be reached
    by telephone at 800-756-3353.

    The addresses of the Dealer Managers and the Information Agent are on the
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    back cover of this prospectus.
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            Summary of the Terms of the SQUIDS and the USX Guarantee

   The following summary contains basic information about the SQUIDS and the
USX Guarantee. The summary is not intended to be complete. You should read the
full text and more specific details contained elsewhere in this prospectus. For
a more detailed description of the SQUIDS, see "Description of the SQUIDS" on
page 131.

Issuer......................  United States Steel LLC. At the Separation,
                              United States Steel LLC will be converted
                              into United States Steel Corporation.

Securities Offered..........  Up to $365 million aggregate principal amount
                              of    % Senior Quarterly Income Debt
                              Securities due 2031 (the "SQUIDS"). The
                              exchange offers are conditioned upon, among
                              other things, at least $150 million face
                              amount of Outstanding Securities, in the
                              aggregate, being validly tendered and not
                              withdrawn in the exchange offers. We will
                              accept up to an aggregate of $365 million
                              face amount of Outstanding Securities in the
                              exchange offers, so long as immediately
                              following the exchange offers, there remains
                              outstanding at least $5 million face amount
                              of each series of Outstanding Securities.

Maturity....................  December 31, 2031.

Interest Rate...............  Interest will be payable on the SQUIDS at a
                              rate of   %.

Interest Payment Dates......  Interest will accrue from the Exchange Date
                              and will be payable in cash on March 31, June
                              30, September 30 and December 31 of each
                              year, beginning on March 31, 2002.

Optional Redemption.........  The SQUIDS will be redeemable at our option,
                              in whole or in part, at any time on or after
                              December 31, 2006, upon not less than 30 nor
                              more than 60 days' notice, at a redemption
                              price equal to 100% of the principal amount
                              redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to
                              the redemption date.

                              In addition, at any time before December 31,
                              2002, we may, at our option, give written
                              notice to redeem the SQUIDS, which notice
                              will be not less than 30 nor more than 60
                              days before the redemption date, in whole or
                              in part, at a redemption price of 100% of the
                              principal amount of the SQUIDS being
                              redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest to
                              the redemption date. However, we may redeem
                              SQUIDS as provided in this paragraph only if:
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                              .  the USX board of directors has determined
                                 not to proceed with the Separation, in
                                 which case the USX guarantee will stay in
                                 effect until the SQUIDS are fully paid;
                                 and

                              .  in connection with any partial redemption,
                                 at least the minimum aggregate principal
                                 amount of SQUIDS
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                                required to maintain listing of the
                                SQUIDS on the NYSE, under the rules and
                                regulations thereof, must remain
                                outstanding following such partial
                                redemption.

Ranking....................  The SQUIDS are unsecured obligations and
                             will rank equally in right of payment with
                             all of the existing and future senior
                             indebtedness of United States Steel and will
                             rank senior in right of payment to all of
                             its existing and future subordinated
                             indebtedness.

USX Guarantee..............  USX Corporation, our parent company, will
                             initially guarantee the SQUIDS. USX will be
                             released from the guarantee if the
                             Separation occurs on or before December 31,
                             2002. The guarantee will rank equally in
                             right of payment with the other senior
                             unsecured indebtedness of USX and senior in
                             right of payment to all subordinated
                             indebtedness of USX.

Change of Control Offer....  Upon a change of control (as defined under
                             "Description of the SQUIDS" on page 131), we will
                             be required to make an offer to purchase the
                             SQUIDS at a purchase price of 100% of the
                             principal amount of the SQUIDS, together with
                             accrued but unpaid interest.

Amendments and Waivers.....  Except for specific amendments, the indenture may
                             be amended with the consent of the holders of a
                             majority of the principal amount of the SQUIDS
                             then outstanding.

Conditions to the            The indenture governing the SQUIDS will contain
Separation.................  several conditions to the completion of the
                             Separation, including:

                             .  USX must have received a private letter
                                ruling from the IRS that the Separation
                                will qualify as a tax-free transaction
                                within the meaning of Section 355 of the
                                Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended
                                (the "Code");

                             .  the transactions that give effect to the
                                Value Transfer must have occurred;
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                             .  USX must not have amended:

                                .  the definition of U. S. Steel Group in
                                   its certificate of incorporation or by-
                                   laws; or

                                .  its Management and Allocation
                                   Policies,

                                in either case, in any manner adverse to
                                the holders of the SQUIDS;

                             .  immediately following the Separation,

                                .  United States Steel must have at least $400
                                   million available in undrawn credit
                                   facilities and cash, of which at least $300
                                   million must be available under
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                                    facilities with terms extending at least
                                    three years after the date such facilities
                                    are put in place, and

                                 .  no default under the SQUIDS must have
                                    occurred and be continuing, and

                              .  any differences between the operative
                                 documents relating to the Separation as
                                 executed and delivered and as described
                                 herein do not have a material adverse
                                 effect on the holders of the SQUIDS.

                              The issuance of SQUIDS is not conditioned
                              upon the completion of the Separation, but is
                              conditioned upon approval of the Separation
                              by USX stockholders at a special meeting of
                              USX stockholders currently scheduled for
                              October 25, 2001.

Use of Proceeds.............
                              We will not receive any cash proceeds from the
                              exchange offers. Indebtedness represented by the
                              SQUIDS will replace a portion of the debt and
                              other obligations attributed to United States
                              Steel by USX prior to the Separation. See "Use of
                              Proceeds."
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   The following chart sets forth a summary comparison of the terms of the
SQUIDS and the Outstanding Securities, and the effects on holders of SQUIDS of
the Outstanding Securities if the Separation occurs, and if the Separation does
not occur. For a more complete comparison of the terms of the SQUIDS and the
Outstanding Securities, see page 146.
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                                                         6.50%
                                                       PREFERRED
                                SQUIDS(SM)               STOCK            6.75% QUIPS(SM)        8.75% MIPS(R)
                         ----------------------- ---------------------- ---------------------- -------------------

Issuer ................. United States            USX Corporation       USX Capital            USX Capital LLC
                         Steel LLC                                      Trust I
Face Amount
 Outstanding
 (aggregate)............ Up to $365 million       $121 million          $197 million           $250 million

Coupon Rate............. --%                      6.50%                 6.75%                  8.75%

Payment Frequency ...... Quarterly               Quarterly              Quarterly              Monthly

Maturity................ 2031                    Perpetual              2037                   2044

Face Amount (per
 security).............. $25                     $50                    $50                    $25

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                            If the Separation Occurs
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Obligor Following
 Separation............. United States           Will not be            Will not be            Marathon Oil
                         Steel Corporation       outstanding            outstanding            Corporation
                                                 following              following              (through USX
                                                 Separation             Separation             Capital LLC)

What Will Holders
 Receive in the
 Separation? (per
 security).............. Not applicable          $50 in cash plus       $50 in cash            Not applicable
                         (remains                accrued but unpaid     plus accrued           (remains
                         outstanding)            dividends              but unpaid             outstanding,
                                                                        distributions          subject to call
                                                                        (to be redeemed        provisions)
                                                                        in connection with
                                                                        the Separation)
Will Holders Have to
 Reinvest following the
 Separation?............
                         No                      Yes                    Yes                    No, unless call
                                                                                               provisions are
                                                                                               exercised

Call Provisions......... Callable at             Will not be            Will not be            Callable at face
                         principal amount        outstanding            outstanding            amount at any time
                         plus accrued but        following              following
                         unpaid interest after   Separation             Separation
                         December 31,
                         2006

Marathon Guarantee...... No                      --                     --                     Yes

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                        If the Separation Does Not Occur
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Call Provisions......... Callable at principal   Callable at a          Callable at a          Callable at face
                         amount plus accrued     scheduled              scheduled              amount
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                         but unpaid interest     redemption price       redemption price
                         until December 31,      which, through         which, through
                         2002. Also callable at  December 31, 2001,     December 31, 2001,
                         principal amount plus   is $50.65 per security is $50.65 per security
                         accrued but unpaid
                         interest after December
                         31, 2006

USX Obligation if
 Separation does not
 occur.................. Guaranteed by USX       Remains USX            USX obligation to      USX obligation to
                                                 Preferred Stock        USX Capital Trust I    USX Capital LLC
                                                                        remains                remains
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              Illustration for Participants in the Exchange Offers
            (Based on a $5000 Face Amount of Outstanding Securities)

                                                  6.50%
                                                Preferred   6.75%     8.75%
                                        SQUIDS    Stock     QUIPS      MIPS
                                       -------- ---------  --------  --------

Principal Amount Represented.......... $5000.00 $5000.00   $5000.00  $5000.00
Securities Represented................      --       100        100       200
Annual Income Derived................. $        $ 325.00   $ 337.50  $ 437.50
Increase in Annual Income from
 Exchange Offers......................      n/a $          $         $
Percentage Increase in Annual Income
 from
 Exchange Offers......................      n/a         %          %         %
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                                  Our Company

   We are the largest integrated steel producer in North America and the
eleventh largest in the world. We have a broad product mix with particular
focus on value-added products and serve customers in the automotive, appliance,
distribution and service center, industrial machinery and construction
industries. We currently have annual steel-making capability of 17.8 million
tons through our four integrated steel mills. In addition, we have a
diversified mix of assets that provide us with a varied stream of revenues.

   We operate three integrated steel mills in North America and produce and
sell a variety of sheet, tin, plate and tubular products, as well as coke, iron
ore and coal. We also participate in the real estate, resource management, and
engineering and consulting services businesses. We have a
significant market presence in each of our major product areas and have long-
term relationships with many of our major customers. We have annual steel-
making capability in the U.S. of 12.8 million tons through Gary Works in
Indiana, Mon Valley Works in Pennsylvania, and Fairfield Works in Alabama. We
operate five finishing facilities in those three states and Ohio. We are the
largest domestic producer of seamless oil country tubular goods and one of the
two largest producers of tin mill products in North America. We produce most of
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the iron ore and coke and a portion of the coal we use as raw materials in our
steel-making process.

   In November 2000, we acquired U. S. Steel Kosice, s.r.o. ("USSK"),
headquartered in Kosice in the Slovak Republic, which owns the steel-making
operations and related assets formerly held by VSZ, a.s., making us the largest
flat-rolled producer in Central Europe. Currently, USSK has annual steel-making
capability of 5.0 million tons and produces and sells sheet, tin, tubular,
precision tube and specialty products, as well as coke. The acquisition of USSK
has enabled us to establish a low-cost manufacturing base in Europe and
positioned us to serve our global customers.

 Outlook of United States Steel

   While over the last few months domestic orders for steel had strengthened
and prices had stabilized, our order rate for the fourth quarter is currently
running lower than our third quarter rate. In the third quarter, Domestic Steel
shipments totaled 2.6 million net tons and average realized prices were lower
than the second quarter primarily due to changes in mix, including decreased
sales of tubular and plate products. In the fourth quarter, we expect Domestic
Steel shipments to be approximately 2.3 million net tons and average realized
prices to be about flat compared to the third quarter. In light of expected
slow market conditions in the fourth quarter, we plan to advance the schedule
for a maintenance outage on the Gary Works No. 6 blast furnace.

   On May 31, 2001, a major fire damaged the cold-rolling mill at USS-POSCO,
which is fifty percent owned by United States Steel. Damage was predominantly
limited to the cold-rolling mill area of the plant. USS-POSCO maintains
insurance coverage against such losses, including coverage for business
interruption. The mill is expected to resume production in the first quarter of
2002, although full production may not be achieved until mid-2002. Until such
time, the plant will continue customer shipments using cold-rolled coils from
United States Steel and POSCO as substitute feedstock.

   For USSK, third quarter shipments totaled approximately 1.0 million net
tons, down slightly from shipments of 1.1 million net tons in the second
quarter, and average realized prices were higher than in the second quarter. In
the fourth quarter, we expect shipments to be slightly lower than in the third
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quarter and average realized prices to be comparable to the third quarter.
Based on continued improvement in production performance since acquisition,
USSK raw steel production capability for the second half of 2001 has been
increased to 2.5 million net tons, for an annualized rate of 5.0 million net
tons.

   For the full year 2001, total shipments are expected to be approximately
13.5 to 13.8 million net tons with Domestic Steel shipments of approximately 10
million net tons and USSK shipments of approximately 3.5 to 3.8 million net
tons.

   For the longer term, domestic shipment levels and realized prices will be
influenced by the strength and timing of a recovery in the manufacturing sector
of the domestic economy, levels of imported steel and production capability
changes by domestic competitors. Many factors, including developments flowing
from the events of September 11, will determine the strength and timing of such
recovery and the other factors. For USSK, economic and political developments
in Europe and elsewhere will impact USSK's results of operations in 2002 and
thereafter.
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   United States Steel owns a 16% equity method investment in Republic
Technologies International, LLC ("Republic") through USX's ownership in
Republic Technologies International Holdings, LLC, which is the sole owner of
Republic. Republic is a major purchaser of raw materials from United States
Steel and the primary supplier of rounds for Lorain Tubular. On April 2, 2001,
Republic filed to reorganize under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code.
Republic has continued to supply the Lorain mill since filing for bankruptcy
and no supply interruptions are anticipated. United States Steel's carrying
value of this investment in Republic has been reduced to zero. Upon Republic's
filing for bankruptcy, United States Steel accrued a charge for a substantial
portion of the receivables due from Republic. At June 30, 2001, United States
Steel's remaining pre-petition financial exposure to Republic, after recording
various losses and reserves, totaled approximately $30 million.

   The above discussion includes forward-looking statements concerning
shipments, pricing, and equity investee performance. These statements are based
on assumptions as to future product demand, prices and mix, and production.
Steel shipments and prices can be affected by imports and actions of the U.S.
Government and its agencies pertaining to trade, domestic and international
economies, domestic production capacity, and customer demand. Factors which may
affect USSK results are similar to domestic factors, including excess world
supply and foreign currency fluctuations, and also can be influenced by matters
peculiar to international marketing such as tariffs. In the event these
assumptions prove to be inaccurate, actual results may differ significantly
from those presently anticipated.

 Recent Developments

Fairless Works Shutdown

   On August 14, 2001, we announced our intention to permanently close the cold
rolling and tin mill operations at Fairless Works, with a combined annual
finishing capability of 1.5 million tons, on or after November 12, 2001. Under
our labor agreement, we are required to discuss the proposed shutdown with the
United Steelworkers of America before making a final decision. We also
announced that, subject to market conditions, we currently intend to continue
operating the hot dip galvanizing line at Fairless Works. The anticipated
financial impact of the shutdown will be recorded in the second half of 2001
and is estimated to be a pretax charge of $35 million to $40 million. The near-
term cash impact will be minimal since about half of the charge is for
depreciation or impairment of fixed assets and the balance is related to
employee benefits that will be paid from trust funds which will be funded over
a period of years if required.

                                       12

Voluntary Early Retirement Program

   On August 14, 2001, USX and United States Steel LLC informed their
headquarters employees that in connection with the Separation a voluntary early
retirement program will be offered to employees of most USX headquarters
departments and to designated groups of United States Steel LLC employees whose
work is functionally related to USX. The financial impact of this program is
being treated as a Separation cost and an estimate of these costs has been
included in the Separation costs set forth in the pro forma financial
information included elsewhere in this prospectus.

                                       13
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                         Marathon Business Description

   Set forth below is a summary description of the business of Marathon, which
is included to provide holders of Outstanding Securities with information
regarding the business of Marathon. Following the Separation, Marathon will be
an independent company, separate from United States Steel, the issuer of the
SQUIDS. The 8.75% MIPS will continue to be obligations of Marathon following
the Separation. A more complete description of the business of Marathon is
incorporated by reference from the USX Annual Report on Form 10-K in the
registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. See "Where You
Can Find More Information" on page (ii).

   Marathon is comprised of Marathon Oil Company and certain other subsidiaries
of USX which are engaged in worldwide exploration and production of crude oil
and natural gas; domestic refining, marketing and transportation of petroleum
products primarily through Marathon Ashland Petroleum LLC ("MAP"), owned 62
percent by Marathon Oil Company; and other energy related businesses. Marathon
Group revenues as a percentage of total USX consolidated revenues were 85
percent in 2000, 81 percent in 1999 and 77 percent in 1998.

   Marathon is currently conducting exploration and development activities in
11 countries. Principal exploration activities are in the United States, United
Kingdom, Angola, Canada, Denmark, Ireland, the Netherlands and Norway.
Principal development activities are in the United States, United Kingdom,
Canada, Gabon, Ireland, the Netherlands and Norway. Marathon is also pursuing
opportunities in North and West Africa, the Middle East and Southeast Asia.

   Refining, Marketing and Transportation operations are primarily conducted by
MAP and its subsidiaries, including its wholly owned subsidiaries, Speedway
SuperAmerica LLC and Marathon Ashland Pipe Line LLC. Marathon holds a 62
percent interest in MAP and Ashland Inc. holds the remaining 38 percent
interest.

 Outlook of Marathon

   The outlook regarding the Marathon Group's upstream revenues and income is
largely dependent upon future prices and volumes of liquid hydrocarbons and
natural gas. The recent terrorist acts in the U.S. and the response to those
acts could have a significant effect on the volatility of price and supply of
liquid hydrocarbons and natural gas. Prices have historically been volatile and
have frequently been affected by unpredictable changes in supply and demand
resulting from fluctuations in worldwide economic activity and political
developments in the world's major oil and gas producing and consuming areas.
Any significant decline in prices could have a material adverse effect on the
Marathon Group's results of operations. A prolonged decline in such prices
could also adversely affect the quantity of crude oil and natural gas reserves
that can be economically produced and the amount of capital available for
exploration and development.

   On August 23, 2001, Marathon announced plans to develop a strategic alliance
with Yukos Oil Company, the second largest oil company in Russia. As part of
the alliance, a joint business development group is planned to be located in
London to evaluate international investment opportunities. USX anticipates that
this relationship could lead to investment by Marathon in energy opportunities
in Russia. On August 29, 2001, Marathon announced agreements with Statoil,
Norsk Hydro and TotalFinaElf, to acquire varied interests in five licenses in
the Norwegian Sector of the North Sea. The portfolio additions include several
undeveloped discoveries close to Marathon's existing infrastructure positions
in the Heimdal and Brae areas of the North Sea. The transactions are subject to
necessary approvals from the Norwegian authorities.
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   Marathon's third quarter and full year 2001 production is expected to be
approximately 392 and 420 thousand barrels of oil equivalent per day,
respectively. The full year estimate reflects a higher than expected level of
asset sales and delays in new project start-ups. With respect to asset sales, a
pretax loss of approximately $220 million on Canadian assets held for sale will
be recorded in the third quarter.

   Marathon's high impact drilling program in the Gulf of Mexico will be
delayed due to the cancellation of the contract for the Cajun Express rig. With
the Cajun Express rig, Marathon expected to drill two deepwater Gulf of Mexico
wells before year-end 2001. Marathon has contracted the Max Smith rig, which is
on location, to drill the Deep Ozona prospect with the Paris Carver prospect
expected to follow in the fourth quarter of 2001.

   For the longer term, Marathon has targeted a 3% annual production growth
rate at a time when we see worldwide production growth rates of 1% to 2%.
Marathon plans to continue their program of exploration and business
development to meet their target. Their exploration program is targeted on high
impact projects and their business development team is pursuing growth
opportunities through purchases, exchanges and joint ventures. Marathon also
anticipates that at some point they will exceed the 3% annual growth rate which
could present Marathon with the opportunity of selling less attractive reserves
and production thereby improving the production profile.

   The above discussion includes forward-looking statements with respect to the
expected levels of Marathon's worldwide liquid hydrocarbon and natural gas
production and the drilling program. Some factors that could potentially affect
worldwide liquid hydrocarbon and natural gas production include acts of war or
terrorist acts and the governmental or military response thereto, pricing,
supply and demand for petroleum products, amount of capital available for
exploration and development, regulatory constraints, timing of commencing
production from new wells, and other geological, operating and economic
considerations. Some factors that affect the drilling program include the
timing and results of future development drilling and drilling rig
availability.

   Downstream income of the Marathon Group is largely dependent upon the
refining and wholesale marketing margin for refined products and the retail
gross margin for gasoline and distillates. The refining and wholesale marketing
margin reflects the difference between the wholesale selling prices of refined
products and the cost of raw materials refined, purchased product costs and
manufacturing expenses. Refining and wholesale marketing margins have been
historically volatile and vary with the level of economic activity in the
various marketing areas, the regulatory climate, the seasonal pattern of
certain product sales, crude oil costs, manufacturing costs, the available
supply of crude oil and refined products, and logistical constraints. The
retail gross margin for gasoline and distillates reflects the difference
between the retail selling prices of these products and their wholesale cost.
Retail gasoline and distillate margins have also been historically volatile,
but tend to be countercyclical to the refining and wholesale marketing margin.
Factors affecting the retail gasoline and distillate margin include seasonal
demand fluctuations, the available wholesale supply, the level of economic
activity in the marketing areas and weather situations which impact driving
conditions.

   In June 2001, MAP acquired an interest in approximately 50 convenience
stores located in Indiana and Michigan from Welsh, Inc. The acquisition of
these retail outlets increases MAP's presence in these markets and should

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

22



provide more than 80 million gallons of new annual gasoline sales.

   On September 1, 2001, MAP and Pilot Corporation commenced operation of their
previously announced transaction to form Pilot Travel Centers LLC. MAP and
Pilot each have a 50 percent
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interest in Pilot Travel Centers LLC, in what is the largest travel center
network in the nation with more than 235 locations. The new venture, based in
Knoxville, Tennessee, has approximately 11,000 employees.

   MAP is also working to improve its logistics network and has been designated
operator of the Centennial Pipeline, owned jointly by Panhandle Eastern Pipe
Line Company, a subsidiary of CMS Energy Corporation, MAP, and TE Products Pipe
Line Company, Limited Partnership. All of the permits and rights-of-way have
been obtained for the new pipeline, which will connect the Gulf Coast refiners
with the Midwest market. The Centennial Pipeline system is expected to be
operational in first quarter 2002.

   A MAP subsidiary, Ohio River Pipe Line LLC ("ORPL"), plans to build a
pipeline from Kenova, West Virginia to Columbus, Ohio. ORPL is a common carrier
pipeline company and the pipeline will be an interstate common carrier
pipeline. The pipeline will be named Cardinal Pipeline and is expected to
initially move about 50,000 barrels per day of refined petroleum into the
central Ohio region. MAP has secured over 95 percent of the rights-of-way
required to build the pipeline and negotiations are continuing with most of the
remaining landowners. Eminent domain proceedings are in progress in several
cases as well. Permitting issues have been encountered which could delay the
start-up of this pipeline until the first quarter of 2003. MAP continues to
vigorously pursue the permits and remaining rights-of-way required to complete
this project.

   The Garyville, Louisiana coker project is nearing completion and is
anticipated to be at full production during the fourth quarter of this year.
The total cost of this major improvement program is approximately $280 million.

   In connection with the proposed Separation, described beginning on page 120,
Standard & Poor's reported that they had assigned a BBB+ corporate credit
rating, which is investment grade, to Marathon Oil Corporation with a stable
outlook, assuming the proposed Separation is completed.

   The above discussion includes forward-looking statements with respect to the
expected completion of the Centennial Pipeline system, the expected completion
of the Cardinal Pipeline, and the coker project. Some factors which could
impact the Centennial Pipeline system include delivery of equipment and
materials, contractor performance and unforeseen hazards such as weather
conditions. Some factors which could impact the Cardinal Pipeline include
obtaining the necessary permits and remaining rights-of-way, and completion of
construction. Some factors which could impact the coker project include
unforeseen hazards such as weather conditions, and unanticipated commissioning
and start-up issues. These factors (among others) could cause actual results to
differ materially from those set forth in the forward-looking statements.
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                            The Proposed Separation

   USX currently has two classes of "targeted" stock outstanding--USX--U. S.
Steel Group Common Stock, which is intended to reflect the performance of the
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U. S. Steel Group, and USX--Marathon Group Common Stock, which is intended to
reflect the performance of the Marathon Group, its energy business. On July 31,
2001, the board of directors of USX approved a Plan of Reorganization pursuant
to which these businesses would be separated by means of a tax-free
distribution of all of the shares of United States Steel Corporation common
stock to the holders of the USX--U. S. Steel Group common stock. After the
Separation, which is expected to occur on or about December 31, 2001, USX,
which will change its name to Marathon Oil Corporation, and United States Steel
Corporation will each be independent, publicly owned companies.

   USX currently manages most of its financial activities on a centralized,
consolidated basis. Although indebtedness and other obligations are attributed
to the Marathon Group and the U. S. Steel Group (neither of which is a separate
legal entity) based upon the cash flows of each group, these are attributions
for accounting purposes only and do not reflect the legal obligation to pay and
discharge such obligations. Subject to a limited number of exceptions, USX is
the legal obligor of the long-term debt and other financial instruments
attributed to United States Steel, including many--such as guarantees and
operating leases--that are not reflected as liabilities on the consolidated or
group balance sheets.

   Immediately after the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will have
indebtedness and other obligations in an amount equal to $900 million less than
the net amounts attributed to United States Steel immediately prior to the
Separation (the "Value Transfer"). Following the Separation, Marathon Oil
Corporation will remain legally obligated for substantially all of the existing
obligations of USX. Accordingly, United States Steel will be required to incur
new indebtedness, including the SQUIDS, to repay or otherwise discharge a
substantial amount of USX obligations in connection with the Separation. Such
repayments or discharges will be effected pursuant to a Financial Matters
Agreement. The indebtedness and other obligations to be incurred in connection
with the Separation are referred to herein as the "Financing."

   After giving effect to the Financing required to complete the Separation,
and assuming the Separation had occurred on June 30, 2001, United States Steel
Corporation and its subsidiaries:

  .  would have continued to be the direct obligor of $325 million of debt
     under the USSK loan facility;
  .  would have assumed $569 million of debt and capital leases of USX
     attributed to United States Steel and $133 million of certain guarantee
     and operating lease obligations (which guarantee and lease obligations
     are not reflected in the financial statements of USX or United States
     Steel); and
  .  would have incurred new indebtedness in the amount of approximately $899
     million (including an aggregate of up to $365 million underlying the
     SQUIDS) and, assuming the issuance of $365 million principal amount of
     SQUIDS in the exchange offers, would have paid $505 million of the net
     proceeds thereof to Marathon Oil Corporation to be used to repay a
     portion of the debt and other obligations attributed to United States
     Steel by USX prior to the Separation, which may include, without
     limitation, the redemption of the 8.75% MIPS outstanding after the
     exchange offers, although no decision has been made with respect to such
     redemption. In the event that less than $365 million principal amount of
     SQUIDS are issued in the exchange offers, the amount of the payment to
     Marathon Oil Corporation will be increased by the difference between
     $365 million and the amount of SQUIDS actually issued.

   The Separation is subject to the satisfaction or waiver of a number of
conditions, including that United States Steel would be required to have
available liquidity through cash and undrawn credit
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facilities of at least $400 million and other conditions set forth in the
indenture governing the SQUIDS, the receipt of a private letter ruling from the
Internal Revenue Service and USX stockholder approval. There can be no
assurance that these conditions will be satisfied. The issuance of the SQUIDS
is subject to USX stockholder approval of the Separation at a special meeting
of USX stockholders currently scheduled for October 25, 2001, but is not
subject to completion of the Separation. If the board of directors of USX
Corporation decides not to proceed with the Separation or the Separation does
not occur on or before December 31, 2002, USX will continue to guarantee the
SQUIDS until they are fully paid.

                                       18

 The organization of USX before and after the Separation is illustrated below:

                                   [CHART]
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                            United States Steel LLC

   United States Steel LLC is a Delaware limited liability company that was
formed recently in connection with a corporate reorganization of USX. In this
reorganization, which occurred on July 2, 2001, United States Steel LLC became
the owner and operator of the businesses comprising the U. S. Steel Group and
USX became the parent holding company of United States Steel LLC, in addition
to Marathon Oil Company, which owns and operates the businesses comprising the
Marathon Group. Upon Separation, United States Steel LLC will be converted into
United States Steel Corporation.

   Our principal executive offices are located at 600 Grant Street, Pittsburgh,
PA 15219-4776. Our telephone number is 412-433-1121.
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                 Summary Financial Data of United States Steel

   The following table sets forth summary financial data for United States
Steel. The summary historical information is not intended to be a complete
presentation of the financial position or the results of operations of United
States Steel on a stand-alone basis. For financial information for United
States Steel Corporation which gives effect to the Separation and related
transactions, see "Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Statements"
beginning on page 50. This information should be read in conjunction with
United States Steel's combined financial statements and USX Corporation's
consolidated financial statements, including the notes thereto, which appear
elsewhere in this prospectus or are incorporated by reference in the
registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

                            Six Months                  Year Ended
                          Ended June 30,               December 31,
                          ----------------  --------------------------------------
                           2001     2000     2000    1999    1998    1997    1996
                          -------  -------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------
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                                          (Dollars in millions)

Statement of Operations
 Data:
Revenues and other
 income(/1/)............  $ 3,301  $ 3,244  $6,132  $5,470  $6,477  $7,156  $6,872
Costs and expenses......    3,429    3,041   6,028   5,320   5,898   6,383   6,389
                          -------  -------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------
Income (loss) from
 operations.............     (128)     203     104     150     579     773     483
Net interest and other
 financial costs
 (income)...............       36       48     105      74      42      87     116
                          -------  -------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------
Income (loss) before
 income taxes and
 extraordinary losses...     (164)     155      (1)     76     537     686     367
Provision (credit) for
 income taxes...........     (143)      56      20      25     173     234      92
                          -------  -------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------
Income (loss) before
 extraordinary losses...      (21)      99     (21)     51     364     452     275
Extraordinary losses....      --       --      --        7     --      --        2
                          -------  -------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------
Net income (loss).......  $   (21) $    99  $  (21) $   44  $  364  $  452  $  273
                          =======  =======  ======  ======  ======  ======  ======
Balance Sheet Data--as
 of end of period:
Property, plant and
 equipment - net........  $ 3,098  $ 2,444  $2,739  $2,516  $2,500  $2,496  $2,551
Prepaid pensions........    2,711    2,543   2,672   2,404   2,172   1,957   1,734
Total assets............    8,954    7,606   8,711   7,525   6,749   6,694   6,580
Total debt and other
 financial
 obligations(/2/).......    2,681    1,198   2,694   1,164     737     771   1,169
Long-term employee
 benefit obligations....    1,916    2,212   1,767   2,245   2,315   2,338   2,430
Equity..................    1,860    2,094   1,919   2,056   2,093   1,782   1,566
Other Data:
Ratio of earnings to
 combined fixed charges
 and preferred stock
 dividends(/3/).........      --      2.83x   1.05x   2.10x   5.15x   4.72x   2.41x
Ratio of earnings to
 fixed charges(/3/).....      --      3.06x   1.13x   2.33x   5.89x   5.39x   2.91x
Operating Data:
Steel shipments
 (thousands of net tons)
 --Domestic Steel.......    5,043    5,884  10,756  10,629  10,686  11,643  11,372
 --USSK.................    1,818      --      317     --      --      --      --

--------------------
(1)  Consists of revenues, dividends and investee income (loss), net gains on
     disposal of assets, gain on investee stock offering and other income
     (loss).
(2)  Consists of notes payable, long-term debt (including current portion),
     trust preferred securities, and preferred stock of subsidiary.
(3)  For purposes of calculating the ratio of earnings to combined fixed
     charges and preferred stock dividends and the ratio of earnings to fixed
     charges, "earnings" are defined as income before income taxes and
     extraordinary items adjusted for minority interests in consolidated
     subsidiaries, income (loss) from equity investees, and capitalized
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     interest, plus fixed charges, amortization of capitalized interest, and
     distributions from equity investees. "Fixed charges" consist of interest,
     whether expensed or capitalized, on all indebtedness, amortization of
     premiums, discounts and capitalized expenses related to indebtedness, and
     an interest component equal to one-third of rental expense, representing
     that portion of interest expense that management believes is attributable
     to interest. "Preferred Dividends" consists of pretax earnings required to
     cover preferred stock dividend requirements. Earnings were deficient in
     covering fixed charges and preferred stock dividends by $202 million for
     the six months ended June 30, 2001. Earnings were deficient in covering
     fixed charges by $196 million for the six months ended June 30, 2001.
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                                  RISK FACTORS

   In addition to the information contained elsewhere in this prospectus or
incorporated by reference in the registration statement of which this
prospectus forms a part, the following risk factors should be carefully
considered by each prospective investor in evaluating an investment in the
SQUIDS.

           Risks Related to Holders Tendering in the Exchange Offers

Following the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will be the sole
obligor of the SQUIDS and will not have access to the financial and other
resources of USX Corporation

   Although the SQUIDS will initially be guaranteed by USX Corporation,
following the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will be the sole
obligor of the SQUIDS, which will no longer be guaranteed by USX. The
Outstanding Securities being exchanged for the SQUIDS in the exchange offers
are issued by USX and its wholly owned subsidiaries. Thus, by tendering your
Outstanding Securities in the exchange offers, you will be exchanging a USX
security for a security that, following the Separation, will be a United States
Steel security. Following the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will
have a substantial amount of indebtedness and other obligations and will have a
credit rating below "investment grade", which will be lower than the credit
ratings of USX and its successor, Marathon Oil Corporation. See "Following the
Separation, we will have a substantial amount of indebtedness and other
obligations, which could limit our operating flexibility and otherwise
adversely affect our financial condition."

   Furthermore, following the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will
not be able to rely on USX for financial support or benefit from a relationship
with USX to obtain credit. United States Steel Corporation's lower credit
ratings will result in higher interest rates and make obtaining necessary
capital more difficult. Following the Separation, the annual weighted average
interest rate of United States Steel Corporation's debt and other obligations,
including the SQUIDS, is estimated to be approximately 8.50%. During the six
months ended June 30, 2001, the annual weighted average interest rate of USX's
debt and other obligations was 7.11%.

The SQUIDS do not have the protection of cross-acceleration provisions

   Because the terms of the SQUIDS do not include any cross-acceleration
provisions, holders of SQUIDS will not be able to accelerate payment of the
SQUIDS if we are in default under the Senior Notes or any of our other
outstanding indebtedness, and the holders of that indebtedness accelerate
payment. In that case, we will have to repay all indebtedness that has been
accelerated, including other indebtedness that may have cross-default or cross-
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acceleration provisions, before any of the SQUIDS are repaid. As a result, we
may not have sufficient funds to repay any or all of the SQUIDS if we default
under the SQUIDS or at such time as they become payable.

We cannot assure you that an active trading market will develop for the SQUIDS

   The SQUIDS are a new issue of securities. There is no active public trading
market for the SQUIDS. Although we have applied to the NYSE for approval of
listing of the SQUIDS, there can be no assurance that an active trading market
for the SQUIDS offered under this prospectus will develop or, if such a market
develops, as to the liquidity or sustainability of any such market. The
liquidity of the trading market in the SQUIDS, and the market prices of the
SQUIDS, may be adversely affected by changes in the overall market for these
types of securities and by changes in our financial performance or prospects or
in the prospects for companies in our industry generally. As a consequence, we
cannot assure you that you will be able to sell your SQUIDS, or that, even if
you can sell your SQUIDS, you will be able to sell them at a price equal to or
above their principal amount.
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Possible volatility of trading prices for the SQUIDS

   Historically, the market for non-investment grade debt securities has been
subject to disruptions that have caused substantial volatility in the prices of
such securities. The market for the SQUIDS could be subject to similar
volatility. The trading price of the SQUIDS also could fluctuate in response to
such factors as variations in United State Steel's operating results,
developments in the steel industry and the automotive industry, general
economic conditions and changes in securities analysts' recommendations
regarding our securities.

We may be unable to purchase the SQUIDS upon a change of control

   Upon the occurrence of "change of control" events specified in "Description
of the SQUIDS" on page 131, holders of SQUIDS may require us to purchase their
SQUIDS at 100% of their principal amount, plus accrued but unpaid interest. In
some circumstances, a change of control could result from events beyond our
control. We cannot assure you that we will have the financial resources to
purchase your SQUIDS, particularly if that change of control event triggers a
similar repurchase requirement for, or results in the acceleration of, other
indebtedness. The indenture governing our Senior Notes provides that the
holders of Senior Notes may require us to purchase their Senior Notes upon
certain change of control events, including events that will not constitute a
change of control under the indenture for the SQUIDS. In addition, our expected
asset-based revolving credit facility may provide that certain change of
control events (as defined in the revolving credit facility) will constitute a
default and could result in the acceleration of our indebtedness under the
revolving credit facility. Any of our future debt agreements may contain
similar provisions.

         Risks Related to Holders Not Tendering in the Exchange Offers

Reduced liquidity of the Outstanding Securities

   USX believes there currently exists a limited trading market for the
Outstanding Securities. Following completion of the exchange offers, the
trading market for unexchanged Outstanding Securities will become more limited
due to the reduction in the outstanding amount of the Outstanding Securities as
a result of the exchange offers. Although holders of the 6.50% Preferred Stock
and the 6.75% QUIPS will become entitled to receive a cash payment for such
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securities in connection with the Separation, until such time, and following
the Separation with respect to 8.75% MIPS, holders of unexchanged Outstanding
Securities will be subject to this more limited market. If the Separation does
not occur, holders of all unexchanged Outstanding Securities will continue to
be subject to this more limited market. A more limited trading market might
adversely affect the liquidity, market price and price volatility of the
Outstanding Securities. If a market for unexchanged Outstanding Securities
exists or develops, such securities may trade at a discount to the price at
which the securities would trade if the amount outstanding were not reduced,
depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities and
other factors. However, there can be no assurance that an active market in the
unexchanged Outstanding Securities will exist, develop or be maintained or as
to the prices at which the unexchanged Outstanding Securities may be traded.

The Outstanding Securities may be redeemed by USX or Marathon

   Prior to the Separation, USX and, with respect to the 8.75% MIPS, following
the Separation, Marathon will have the option to redeem unexchanged Outstanding
Securities at any time, including following completion of the exchange offers.
As a holder of unexchanged Outstanding Securities, you will be entitled to a
cash payment upon redemption. Although the 6.50% Preferred Stock and 6.75%
QUIPS are redeemable at a premium over their respective face amounts, the 8.75%
MIPS are redeemable at their face amount. No decision has been made with
respect to any redemption of the 8.75% MIPS following Separation.
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                        Risks Related to the Separation

United States Steel Corporation will be subject to continuing contingent
liabilities of Marathon Oil Corporation following the Separation

   After the Separation, there will be several significant areas where the
liabilities of Marathon Oil may become an obligation of United States Steel
Corporation.

   Under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the rules and
regulations promulgated thereunder (the "Code"), each corporation that was a
member of the USX consolidated group during any taxable period or portion
thereof ending on or before the effective time of the Separation is jointly and
severally liable for the federal income tax liability of the entire USX
consolidated group for such taxable period. See "Relationship Between United
States Steel Corporation and Marathon Oil Corporation After the Separation--Tax
Sharing Agreement" on page 122. Other provisions of federal law establish
similar liability for other matters, including laws governing tax qualified
pension plans as well as other contingent liabilities.

   In addition, following the Separation, we will remain contingently liable
for debt, available revolving credit and other obligations of Marathon Oil
Corporation in the amount of approximately $1.0 billion as of June 30, 2001.
Pursuant to the Financial Matters Agreement, Marathon Oil Corporation will
indemnify United States Steel Corporation for any payments it would be required
to make in respect of these obligations.

The Separation may be challenged by creditors as a fraudulent transfer or
conveyance

   If a court in a suit by an unpaid creditor or representative of creditors of
either United States Steel Corporation or Marathon Oil Corporation, such as a
trustee in bankruptcy, or United States Steel Corporation or Marathon Oil
Corporation, as debtor-in-possession, in a reorganization case under title 11
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of the United States Code, were to find that:

  .  the Separation and the related transactions were undertaken for the
     purpose of hindering, delaying or defrauding creditors; or

  .  Marathon Oil Corporation or United States Steel Corporation received
     less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration in
     connection with the Separation and the transactions related thereto and
     (1) USX was insolvent immediately prior to, or Marathon Oil Corporation
     or United States Steel Corporation was insolvent at the effective time
     of the Separation and after giving effect thereto, (2) USX immediately
     prior to, or Marathon Oil Corporation or United States Steel Corporation
     as of the effective time of the Separation and after giving effect
     thereto, intended or believed that it would be unable to pay its debts
     as they became due, or (3) the capital of USX immediately prior to, or
     Marathon Oil Corporation or United States Steel Corporation, at the
     effective time of the Separation and after giving effect thereto, was
     inadequate to conduct its business,

then such court could determine that the Separation and the related
transactions violated applicable provisions of the United States Bankruptcy
Code and/or applicable state fraudulent transfer or conveyance laws. Such a
determination would permit the bankruptcy trustee or debtor-in-possession or
unpaid creditors to rescind the Separation.

   The measure of insolvency for purposes of the foregoing considerations will
vary depending upon the law of the jurisdiction that is being applied.
Generally, however, an entity would be considered insolvent if, either:

  .  the sum of its liabilities, including contingent liabilities, is greater
     than its assets, at a fair valuation; or

  .  the present fair saleable value of its assets is less than the amount
     required to pay the probable liability on its total existing debts and
     liabilities, including contingent liabilities, as they become absolute
     and matured.
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United States Steel Corporation may be unable to achieve all of the benefits
sought by the Separation

   The full strategic and financial benefit of the Separation may be delayed or
may never occur at all. The following are factors that may prevent United
States Steel Corporation from realizing these benefits:

  .  competitors in the steel industry may have greater financial resources
     to make such investments or participate in such consolidations on more
     attractive terms;

  .  substantial indebtedness may impede us from participating in certain
     investment or consolidation transactions; and/or

  .  domestic and international economic conditions may make such investments
     and consolidations more costly.

   Additionally, many factors may affect our future results. See "Special Note
Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" on page (iv).

The terms of the Separation, the Financing and related transactions, as
described in this prospectus, may change in ways that adversely affect you as a
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holder of SQUIDS

   The proposed terms of the Separation and the various agreements relating to
the ongoing relationship between United States Steel and Marathon Oil following
the Separation are not final and may be changed to satisfy any conditions
established by the Internal Revenue Service in connection with its issuance of
a private letter ruling, by other creditors in connection with the Financing,
our board of directors or management or others. We cannot assure that any such
changes will not have an adverse effect upon you as a holder of SQUIDS.

   The terms of the Financing, including maturities or amortization schedules
for payments of principal, interest rates, covenants or security, have not yet
been determined and no commitments for any Financing facilities are in place.
The Financing will be subject to market conditions and we cannot assure you
that such Financing will be available on commercially reasonable terms.
Completion of the Financing on terms satisfactory to the USX board of directors
is a condition to the Separation.

Following the Separation, United States Steel Corporation and Marathon Oil
Corporation will not be consolidated for tax purposes and United States Steel
Corporation's recognition of the benefits of any tax losses may be delayed

   Prior to the Separation, USX filed consolidated, combined and unitary tax
returns for federal and many states' income taxes, which included the results
of operations of the U. S. Steel Group and the Marathon Group. As a result of
the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will not be able to join with
Marathon Oil Corporation in any consolidated, combined, or unitary tax returns
for taxable periods ending after the effective time of the Separation.
Consequently, for federal and state income tax purposes, taxable income or
losses, and other tax attributes of United States Steel Corporation for taxable
periods ending after the effective time of the Separation generally cannot
offset, or be offset by, taxable income or losses and other tax attributes of
Marathon Oil Corporation.

   Additionally, the present USX tax allocation policy requires the U. S. Steel
Group and the Marathon Group to pay the other for tax benefits resulting from
tax attributes which cannot be utilized currently by the group to which such
attributes are attributable on a stand-alone basis but which can be utilized on
a consolidated, combined, or unitary basis. The net amount of cash payments
paid by Marathon to United States Steel under the tax allocation policy for
prior tax years, subject to adjustment, was $21 million, $(2) million, $91
million and $379 million during the years 1998, 1999,
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2000 and the first six months of 2001, respectively. Such payments allowed
United States Steel to currently realize the tax benefits. After the
Separation, if we generate losses or other tax attributes, generally, we would
benefit from those losses or other tax attributes only if and when we generated
sufficient taxable income in future years to utilize those losses or other tax
attributes on a stand-alone basis. Such a delay will affect cash flows, which
may require reduction or postponement of capital expenditures or acquisitions.

The Separation may become taxable under section 355(e) of the code if 50% or
more of United States Steel Corporation's shares or Marathon Oil Corporation's
shares are acquired as part of a plan

   The Separation may become taxable to USX pursuant to section 355(e) of the
Code if 50% or more of either Marathon Oil Corporation's shares or United
States Steel Corporation's shares are acquired, directly or indirectly, as part
of a plan or series of related transactions that include the Separation. If

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

31



section 355(e) applies, USX would be required to pay a corporate tax based on
the excess of the fair market value of the shares distributed over USX's tax
basis for such shares. The amount of such tax would be materially greater if
the Separation were deemed to be a distribution of Marathon Oil Corporation's
shares. If an acquisition occurs which results in the Separation being taxable
under section 355(e), the Tax Sharing Agreement provides that the resulting
corporate tax liability will be borne by the entity, either United States Steel
Corporation or Marathon Oil Corporation, with respect to which the acquisition
has occurred.

United States Steel may become responsible for a corporate tax if the
Separation fails to qualify as a tax-free transaction

   To the extent that a breach of a representation or covenant results in
corporate tax being imposed on USX, the breaching party, either United States
Steel Corporation or Marathon Oil Corporation, will be responsible for the
payment of the corporate tax. In the event that the Separation fails to qualify
as a tax-free transaction through no fault of either United States Steel
Corporation or Marathon Oil Corporation, the resulting corporate tax liability,
if any, likely will be borne by United States Steel Corporation pursuant to the
Tax Sharing Agreement. See the discussion in "Relationship Between United
States Steel Corporation and Marathon Oil Corporation After the Separation--Tax
Sharing Agreement" on page 122.

Certain obligations to be assumed by United States Steel Corporation in the
Separation may be accelerated in the event of the bankruptcy of Marathon Oil
Corporation

   Pursuant to the Financial Matters Agreement, upon the Separation, United
States Steel Corporation will become responsible for certain industrial revenue
bonds and certain guarantee and lease obligations (which on June 30, 2001
totaled approximately $702 million). Additionally, we are contingently liable
for debt, available revolving credit and other obligations of Marathon Oil
Corporation in the amount of approximately $1.0 billion as of June 30, 2001.
Marathon Oil is not limited by agreement with us as to the amount of
indebtedness that it may incur and, in the event of the bankruptcy of Marathon
Oil Corporation, the holders of the industrial revenue bonds and such other
obligations may declare them immediately due and payable. If such event occurs,
we may not be able to satisfy such obligations. See "--Following the
Separation, United States Steel Corporation Will Not Have Access to the
Financial and Other Resources of USX Corporation" on page 22.

                         Risks Related to Our Business

Overcapacity in the steel industry may negatively affect our results of
operations

   On a global basis, there is an excess of steel-making capacity over global
consumption of steel products, including sheet, plate, tin mill and tubular
products. Under these conditions, shipment and production levels for our
domestic operations have varied from year to year and quarter to quarter,
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affecting our results of operations and cash flows. Many factors influence
these results, including demand in the domestic market, international currency
conversion rates and government actions, both domestic and international. In
addition, in many applications, steel competes with many materials, including
aluminum, cement, composites, glass, plastic and wood. The emergence of
additional substitutes for steel products could adversely affect future market
prices and demand for steel products.
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Imports of steel may negatively affect our results of operations

   Imports of steel into the United States constituted 23%, 27%, 26% and 30% of
the domestic steel market demand for the first six months of 2001, and the
years 2000, 1999 and 1998, respectively. We believe that steel imports into the
United States involve widespread dumping and subsidy abuses, and that the
remedies provided by United States law to private litigants are insufficient to
correct these problems. Imports of steel involving dumping and subsidy abuses
depress domestic price levels, which has an adverse effect upon our revenue and
income. See "Business--Legal Proceedings" on page 105.

Our business is cyclical

   Demand for most of our products is cyclical in nature and sensitive to
general economic conditions. Our financial condition and results of operations
are significantly affected by fluctuations in the U.S. and global economies.
Because integrated steel makers have high fixed costs, reduced volumes result
in operating inefficiencies, such as those experienced to date in 2001. Over
the past five years, our net income has varied from a high of $452 million in
1997 to a loss of $21 million in 2000. Continuation or worsening of the current
economic downturn, as a result of the events of September 11, 2001 or
otherwise, future economic downturns, a stagnant economy or currency
fluctuations may materially adversely affect our business, results of
operations and financial condition.

Many of our international competitors are larger and have higher credit ratings

   Based on International Iron and Steel Institute statistics, we rank as the
eleventh largest steel producer in the world, assuming full-year production at
USSK. Many of our larger competitors have investment grade credit ratings and,
due to their superior size and credit ratings, United States Steel may be at a
disadvantage in participating in consolidations. In addition, terms of our
indebtedness contain covenants that may limit our ability to participate in
certain consolidations.

Competition from mini-mill producers could result in reduced selling prices and
shipment levels for us

   Domestic integrated producers, such as United States Steel, have lost market
share in recent years to domestic mini-mill producers. Mini-mills generally
produce a narrower range of steel products than integrated producers, but
typically enjoy certain competitive advantages such as lower capital
expenditures for construction of facilities and non-unionized work forces with
lower employment costs and more flexible work rules. An increasing number of
mini-mills utilize thin slab casting technology to produce flat-rolled
products. Through the use of thin slab casting, mini-mill competitors are
increasingly able to compete directly with integrated producers of flat-rolled
products, especially hot-rolled and plate products. Depending on market
conditions, the additional production generated by flat-rolled mini-mills could
have an adverse effect on our selling prices and shipment levels.

High energy costs can adversely impact our results of operations

   Our operations consume large amounts of energy, a significant amount of
which is natural gas. Domestic natural gas prices have significantly increased
from an average of $2.27 per million BTUs
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in 1999 to an average of $5.88 per million BTUs in the first half of 2001. At
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current consumption levels, a $1.00 change in domestic natural gas prices would
result in an estimated $45 million change in our annual domestic pretax
operating costs.

Environmental compliance and remediation could result in substantially
increased capital requirements and operating costs

   The domestic businesses of United States Steel are subject to numerous
federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to the protection of the
environment. These environmental laws and regulations include the Clean Air Act
("CAA") with respect to air emissions; the Clean Water Act ("CWA") with respect
to water discharges; the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act ("RCRA") with
respect to solid and hazardous waste treatment, storage and disposal; and the
Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA")
with respect to releases and remediation of hazardous substances. In addition,
all states where United States Steel operates have similar laws dealing with
the same matters. These laws are constantly evolving and becoming increasingly
stringent. The ultimate impact of complying with existing laws and regulations
is not always clearly known or determinable due in part to the fact that
certain implementing regulations for laws such as RCRA and the CAA have not yet
been promulgated or in certain instances are undergoing revision. These
environmental laws and regulations, particularly the CAA, could result in
substantially increased capital, operating and compliance costs. In addition,
we are involved in a number of environmental remediation projects relating to
the remediation of former and present operating locations and are involved in a
number of other remedial actions under federal and state law. See "Business--
Environmental Matters" on page 102. Our environmental expenditures were $230
million in 2000, $253 million in 1999 and $266 million in 1998.

   To the extent that competitors, particularly foreign steel producers and
manufacturers of competitive products, are not required to undertake equivalent
costs, the competitive position of United States Steel could be adversely
impacted.

   USSK is subject to the national laws of the Slovak Republic. The
environmental laws of the Slovak Republic generally follow the requirements of
the European Union, which are comparable to domestic standards. In addition,
USSK has entered into agreements with the government to bring its facilities
into European Union environmental compliance.

Our retiree employee health care and retiree life insurance costs are higher
than those of many of our competitors

   We maintain defined benefit retiree health care and life insurance plans
covering most domestic employees upon their retirement. Health care benefits
are provided through comprehensive hospital, surgical and major medical benefit
provisions or through health maintenance organizations, both subject to various
cost-sharing features. Life insurance benefits are provided to nonunion retiree
beneficiaries primarily based on employees' annual base salary at retirement.
For domestic union retirees, benefits are provided for the most part based on
fixed amounts negotiated in labor contracts with the appropriate unions. As of
December 31, 2000, United States Steel reported an unfunded obligation for such
benefit obligations in the amount of $1,307 million. Mini-mills, foreign
competitors and many producers of products that compete with steel are
obligated to provide lesser benefits to their employees and retirees and this
difference in costs could adversely impact our competitive position.

Bankruptcies of domestic competitors have resulted in lowered operating costs
of such competitors

   Since 1998, more than 18 domestic steel companies have sought protection
under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code. Many of these companies
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have continued to operate and have enjoyed significant cost advantages over us.
In some cases, they have even expanded and
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modernized while in bankruptcy. Upon emergence from bankruptcy, these
companies, or new entities that purchase their facilities through the
bankruptcy process, have been relieved of certain environmental, retiree and
other obligations. As a result, they are able to operate with lower costs than
we are.

Many lawsuits have been filed against us involving asbestos-related injuries

   We have been and are a defendant in a large number of cases in which
plaintiffs allege injury resulting from exposure to asbestos. Many of these
cases involve multiple plaintiffs and most have multiple defendants. These
cases fall into three major groups: (1) claims made under federal and general
maritime law by employees of the Great Lakes or Intercoastal Fleets, former
operations of United States Steel; (2) claims by persons who performed work at
United States Steel facilities; and (3) claims made by industrial workers
allegedly exposed to an electrical cable product formerly manufactured by
United States Steel. If adversely determined, these lawsuits could have a
material adverse effect on United States Steel's financial position. See
"Business--Legal Proceedings" on page 105.

Our international operations expose us to uncertainties and risks from abroad,
which could negatively affect our results of operations

   USSK, located in the Slovak Republic, constitutes 28% of our total raw
steel capability and also accounted for 16% of revenue for the first half of
2001. USSK exports more than 80% of its product, with the majority of its
sales being to other European countries. USSK is subject to economic
conditions in the European Union and global markets it serves. It is also
subject to political factors, including taxation, nationalization, inflation,
currency fluctuations, increased regulation and protectionist measures. In
addition, USSK is subject to foreign currency exchange risks because its
revenues are primarily in euro-denominated currencies and its costs are
primarily in Slovak crowns and United States dollars.

Following the Separation, we will have a substantial amount of indebtedness
and other obligations, which could limit our operating flexibility and
otherwise adversely affect our financial condition

   If the Separation had occurred on June 30, 2001, United States Steel
Corporation would be liable for indebtedness in a total amount equal to
approximately $1.8 billion. In the Separation, United States Steel Corporation
will also agree to be responsible for certain guarantee and operating lease
obligations of Marathon Oil Corporation not reflected in its financial
statements. As of June 30, 2001, these obligations were estimated to be $133
million. In addition, we may incur other obligations for working capital,
refinancing of a portion of the $1.8 billion referred to above or for other
purposes. This substantial amount of indebtedness could limit our operating
flexibility and could otherwise adversely affect our financial condition.

   Our high degree of leverage could have important consequences to you,
including the following:

  .  our ability to satisfy our obligations with respect to the SQUIDS and
     other obligations may be impaired in the future;

  .  our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital
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     expenditures, debt service requirements, acquisitions or general
     corporate or other purposes may be impaired in the future;

  .  a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations must be dedicated
     to the payment of principal and interest on our indebtedness, thereby
     reducing the funds available to us for other purposes;

  .  some of our borrowings are and are expected to be at variable rates of
     interest (including borrowings under our expected inventory and accounts
     receivable credit facilities), which will expose us to the risk of
     increased interest rates; and
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  .  our substantial leverage may limit our flexibility to adjust to changing
     economic or market conditions, reduce our ability to withstand
     competitive pressures and make us more vulnerable to a downturn in
     general economic conditions.

   If indebtedness is incurred in the future, it may exacerbate the
consequences described above and could have other important consequences.

Our business requires substantial debt service, capital investment and
maintenance expenditures which we may be unable to meet

   Based on our pro forma debt levels, we anticipate that our scheduled
interest payments for the 12 months immediately following the Separation will
be approximately $148 million, assuming an annual weighted average interest
rate of 8.50%. The amortization and maturities of the anticipated accounts
receivable facility and inventory revolving credit facility have not yet been
negotiated with lenders. Additionally, our operations are capital intensive.
For the five-year period ended December 31, 2000, total capital expenditures
were $1,439 million and we plan capital expenditures of $325 million in 2001.
Our business also requires substantial expenditures for routine maintenance. We
may be unable to raise such amounts through internally generated cash or from
external sources. See "--Operating and Cash Losses and Fewer Sources of Cash"
on page 30 below and "--Following the Separation, United States Steel
Corporation Will Not Have Access to the Financial and Other Resources of USX
Corporation" on page 22.

We have incurred operating and cash losses and will have fewer sources of cash

   For the six months ended June 30, 2001, and the year ended December 31,
2000, United States Steel had segment income (loss) from operations of ($138)
million and $25 million, respectively. Additionally, for the year ended
December 31, 2000, United States Steel generated negative cash from operations
of $494 million after investing activities and dividends (excluding the $500
million elective VEBA funding). We may not realize positive operating income or
cash flows from continuing operations in the foreseeable future.

   Historically, United States Steel funded its negative operating cash flow
with cash supplied by USX, a portion of which was reflected as a payment from
Marathon under the tax allocation policy and the remainder of which was
represented by increased amounts of debt attributed by USX. As a stand alone
company, United States Steel Corporation will need to fund any of its negative
operating cash flow from external sources and adequate sources may be
unavailable or the cost of such funding may adversely impact United States
Steel.

The terms of indebtedness entered into and to be entered into by United States
Steel Corporation in connection with the Separation will contain restrictive
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covenants that may limit United States Steel Corporation's operating
flexibility

   If the Separation had occurred on June 30, 2001, the amount of financing
that United States Steel Corporation would have incurred in connection with the
Separation, including the SQUIDS but not including assumption of existing
obligations, is $899 million. This includes the $535 million of indebtedness
(reduced by a $5 million discount) evidenced by the 10 3/4% Senior Notes due
August 1, 2008 that we issued on July 27 and September 11, 2001 (the "Senior
Notes"). The Senior Notes impose significant restrictions on us compared to the
terms of the current financial obligations of USX. These restrictions, among
other things:

  .  impose restrictions on payment of dividends;

  .  limit additional borrowings, including limiting the amount of borrowings
     secured by inventories or accounts receivable;
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  .  limit asset sales and sale of the stock of subsidiaries; and

  .  restrict our ability to make capital expenditures or certain
     acquisitions.

   Moreover, additional anticipated financing may also include the restrictions
above and may:

  .  require security interests in accounts receivable and inventory;

  .  impose certain financial ratios; and

  .  require maintenance of net asset levels.

   If these covenants are breached, creditors would be able to declare their
obligations immediately due and payable and foreclose on any collateral, and
such breaches may cause cross-defaults under instruments governing our other
outstanding indebtedness. Additional indebtedness that we may incur in the
future may also contain similar covenants, as well as other restrictive
provisions.

Our operations are subject to business interruptions and casualty losses

   Steel making and raw material operations are subject to unplanned events
such as explosions, fires, inclement weather, accidents and transportation
interruptions. To the extent not covered by insurance, our costs, revenues and
cash flows may be adversely impacted.

Our business could be adversely affected by strikes or work stoppages by its
unionized employees

   Currently, substantially all domestic hourly employees of our steel, coke
and taconite pellet facilities are covered by a collective bargaining agreement
with the United Steelworkers of America which expires in August 2004 and
includes a no-strike provision. Other hourly employees (for example, those
engaged in coal mining and transportation activities) are represented by the
United Mine Workers of America, United Steelworkers of America and other
unions. In addition, the majority of USSK employees are represented by a union
under a collective bargaining agreement expiring in February 2004, which is
subject to annual wage negotiations. Strikes or work stoppages and the
resulting adverse impact on its relationship with its customers could have a

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

37



material adverse effect on United States Steel's business, financial condition
or results of operations. In addition, mini-mill producers and certain foreign
competitors and producers of comparable products do not have unionized work
forces. This may place us at a competitive disadvantage.

                   Risks Related to the Business of Marathon

A substantial or extended decline in oil or gas prices would have a material
adverse effect on Marathon

   Prices for oil and gas fluctuate widely. Marathon's revenues, operating
results and future rate of growth are highly dependent on the prices it
receives for its oil, gas and refined products. Historically, the markets for
oil, gas and refined products have been volatile and may continue to be
volatile in the future. Many of the factors influencing prices of oil, gas and
refined products are beyond the control of Marathon. These factors include:

  .  worldwide and domestic supplies of oil and gas,

  .  weather conditions,

  .  the ability of the members of OPEC to agree to and maintain oil price
     and production controls,

  .  political instability or armed conflict in oil-producing regions,
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  .  the price and level of foreign imports,

  .  the level of consumer demand,

  .  the price and availability of alternative fuels,

  .  the availability of pipeline capacity, and

  .  domestic and foreign governmental regulations and taxes.

   The long-term effects of these and other conditions on the prices of oil and
gas are uncertain. For example, oil prices declined significantly in 1998 and,
for an extended period of time, remained substantially below prices obtained in
previous years. In late 1999, oil and natural gas prices increased
significantly and have remained at higher levels.

   Lower oil and gas prices may reduce the amount of oil and gas that Marathon
produces, which may adversely affect its revenues and operating income.
Significant reductions in oil and gas prices may require Marathon to reduce its
capital expenditures.

Oil and gas reserve data and future net revenue estimates of Marathon are
uncertain

   Estimates of reserves by necessity are projections based on engineering
data, the projection of future rates of production and the timing of future
expenditures. Estimates of Marathon's proved oil and gas reserves and projected
future net revenues are based on reserve reports which it prepares. The process
of estimating oil and gas reserves requires substantial judgment on the part of
the petroleum engineers, resulting in imprecise determinations, particularly
with respect to new discoveries. Different reserve engineers may make different
estimates of reserve quantities and revenues attributable thereto based on the
same data. Future performance that deviates significantly from the reserve
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reports could have a material adverse effect on the business and prospects of
Marathon.

   Fluctuations in the price of oil and natural gas have the effect of
significantly altering reserve estimates as the economic projections inherent
in the estimates may reduce or increase the quantities of recoverable reserves.
Such prices may not be realized or the estimated production volumes may not be
produced during the periods indicated. Actual future production, oil and
natural gas prices, revenues, taxes, development expenditures, operating
expenses and quantities of recoverable oil and natural gas reserves most likely
will vary from our estimates.

If Marathon fails to acquire or find additional reserves, its reserves and
production will decline materially from their current levels

   The rate of production from oil and gas properties generally declines as
reserves are depleted. Except to the extent that Marathon acquires additional
properties containing proved reserves, conducts successful exploration and
development activities or, through engineering studies, identifies additional
behind-pipe zones or secondary recovery reserves, its proved reserves will
decline materially as reserves are produced. Future oil and gas production is,
therefore, highly dependent upon our level of success in acquiring or finding
additional reserves. Because Marathon is smaller than many of its competitors,
it has fewer reserves and will be at an even greater disadvantage to its
competitors if it fails to acquire or find additional reserves.

Marathon's refined product margins can be adversely affected by rising crude
oil prices and environmental regulations

   Marathon conducts domestic refining, marketing and transportation operations
primarily through its 62% owned consolidated subsidiary, Marathon Ashland
Petroleum LLC ("MAP"). MAP's operations are conducted mainly in the Midwest,
Southeast, Ohio River Valley and the upper Great
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Plains. The profitability of these operations depends largely on the margin
between the cost of crude oil and other feedstocks refined and the selling
prices of refined products. MAP is a purchaser of crude oil in order to satisfy
its refinery throughout requirements. As a result, its overall profitability
could be adversely affected by availability of supply and rising crude oil and
other feedstock prices which are not recovered in the marketplace. Refined
product margins have been historically volatile and vary with the level of
economic activity in the various marketing areas, the regulatory climate,
logistical capabilities and the available supply of refined products.

   In addition, environmental regulations, particularly the 1990 Amendments to
the CAA, have imposed, and are expected to continue to impose, increasingly
stringent and costly requirements on refining and marketing operations which
may have an adverse effect on margins.

The oil and gas exploration and production industry is very competitive

   There is strong competition relating to all aspects of the oil and natural
gas industry, and in particular in the exploration and development of new oil
and natural gas reserves. Marathon competes with major integrated and
independent oil and gas companies for the acquisition of oil and gas properties
and leases, for the equipment and labor required to develop and operate these
properties, and in the marketing of natural gas to end-users. Many of these
competitors have financial and other resources substantially greater than that
available to Marathon. In addition, many of Marathon's larger competitors may
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be better able to respond to factors that affect the demand for oil and natural
gas production, such as changes in worldwide oil and natural gas prices and
levels of production, the cost and availability of alternative fuels and the
application of government regulations. Marathon also competes in attracting and
retaining personnel, including geologists, geophysicists and other specialists
and generalists. Marathon may not be able to attract or retain technical
personnel in the future.

Environmental compliance and remediation could result in increased capital
requirements and operating costs

   The businesses of Marathon are subject to numerous federal, state and local
laws and regulations relating to the protection of the environment. These
environmental laws and regulations include: the CAA, with respect to air
emissions; CWA, with respect to water discharges; RCRA, with respect to solid
and hazardous waste treatment, storage and disposal; CERCLA, with respect to
releases and remediation of hazardous substances; and the Oil Pollution Act of
1990, with respect to oil pollution and response. In addition, many states
where Marathon operates have similar laws dealing with the same matters. These
laws and their associated regulations are constantly evolving and many of them
have become more stringent. The ultimate impact of complying with existing laws
and regulations is not always clearly known or determinable due in part to the
fact that certain implementing regulations for laws such as RCRA and the CAA
have not yet been finalized or in certain instances are undergoing revision.
These environmental laws and regulations, particularly the 1990 Amendments to
the CAA, new water quality standards and stricter fuel regulations could result
in increased capital, operating and compliance costs.

   Marathon has incurred and will continue to incur substantial capital,
operating and maintenance, and remediation expenditures as a result of
environmental laws and regulations. To the extent these expenditures, as with
all costs, are not ultimately reflected in the prices of Marathon's products
and services, operating results will be adversely affected. The specific impact
of these laws and regulations on each of Marathon's competitors may vary
depending on a number of factors, including the age and location of its
operating facilities, marketing areas, production processes and whether or not
it is engaged in the petrochemical business or the marine transportation of
crude oil or refined products.
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   Of particular significance to MAP are the new Tier II Fuels regulations
proposed in late 1999. The gasoline rules, which were finalized by the U.S.
Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") in February 2000, and the diesel fuel
rule which was finalized in January 2001, require substantially reduced sulfur
levels. The combined capital cost to achieve compliance with the gasoline and
diesel regulations could amount to approximately $700 million between 2003 and
2005. This is a forward-looking statement and can be only a broad-based
estimate due to the ongoing evolution of regulatory requirements. Some factors
(among others) that could potentially affect gasoline and diesel fuel
compliance costs include obtaining the necessary construction and environmental
permits, operating considerations, and unforeseen hazards such as weather
conditions. To the extent these expenditures, as with all costs, are not
ultimately reflected in the prices of Marathon's products and services,
operating results will be adversely affected.

Marathon's reliance on foreign production of oil and gas exposes Marathon to
risks from abroad which could negatively affect its results of operations

   Marathon's oil and gas producing activities rely heavily upon production
outside of the United States. For the years 2000, 1999 and 1998, international
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production accounted for 38%, 33% and 34%, respectively. Development of new
production properties in countries outside the United States may require
protracted negotiations with host governments, national oil companies and third
parties and are frequently subject to economic and political considerations,
such as taxation, nationalization, inflation, currency fluctuations, increased
regulation and approval requirements and governmental regulation, which could
adversely affect the economics of projects.

Marathon's exploration and production operations are subject to business
interruptions and casualty losses

   Exploration and production operations are subject to unplanned occurrences,
including, without limitation, blowouts, explosions, fires, loss of well
control and spills, adverse weather, labor disputes, and maritime accidents. To
the extent not covered by insurance, Marathon's costs, revenues and cash flows
could be adversely impacted.

Marathon's refining, marketing and transportation operations are subject to
business interruptions and casualty losses

   Refining, marketing and transportation operations are subject to business
interruptions due to unplanned events such as explosions, fires, pipeline
interruptions, crude oil or refined product spills, inclement weather or labor
disputes. They are also subject to the additional hazards of marine operations,
such as capsizing, collision and damage or loss from severe weather conditions.
To the extent not covered by insurance, Marathon's costs, revenues and cash
flows could be adversely impacted.

Marathon does not insure against all potential losses and could be seriously
harmed by unexpected liabilities

   As discussed above, both the exploration and production and the refining,
marketing and transportation operations of Marathon are subject to business
interruptions and casualty losses. Marathon maintains insurance against many,
but not all, potential losses or liabilities arising from its operations in
accordance with customary industry practices and in amounts that it believes to
be prudent. Losses and liabilities arising from such events could reduce
Marathon's revenues and increase its costs to the extent not covered by
insurance. The occurrence of any of the aforementioned events and any payments
made as a result of such events and the liabilities related thereto, would
reduce the funds available for exploration, drilling and production and could
have a material adverse effect on Marathon's financial position or results of
operations.
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                              THE EXCHANGE OFFERS

Purpose of the Exchange Offers

   United States Steel is making the exchange offers in connection with the
Separation and the related financing described on page 120 of this prospectus.

Outstanding Securities Subject to the Exchange Offers

   United States Steel is offering to exchange the SQUIDS for each of the three
series of Outstanding Securities. Specifically, United States Steel is
offering:

  .  $50 principal amount of SQUIDS for each share of 6.50% Preferred Stock
     properly tendered and accepted, plus a cash payment equal to accrued but
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     unpaid dividends;

  .  $50 principal amount of SQUIDS for each 6.75% QUIPS properly tendered
     and accepted, plus a cash payment equal to accrued but unpaid
     distributions; and

  .  $25 principal amount of SQUIDS for each 8.75% MIPS properly tendered and
     accepted, plus a cash payment equal to accrued but unpaid dividends.

Conditions Precedent to the Exchange Offers

   The exchange offers are subject to the following conditions precedent:

   Condition 1. At least $150 million face amount of the Outstanding
Securities, in the aggregate, is validly tendered and not withdrawn as of the
expiration date of the exchange offers, as may be extended.

   Condition 2. The Separation is approved by USX stockholders at a special
meeting of USX stockholders currently scheduled for October 25, 2001 (but the
exchange offers are not subject to completion of the Separation).

   Condition 3. The USX board of directors has not terminated the Separation.

   Condition 4. No action or event shall have occurred, failed to occur or been
threatened, no action shall have been taken, and no statute, rule, regulation,
judgment, order, stay, decree or injunction shall have been promulgated,
enacted, entered, enforced or deemed applicable to the exchange offers, by or
before any court or governmental, regulatory or administrative agency,
authority or tribunal, which either:

  .  challenges the making of the exchange offers or the exchange of
     Outstanding Securities under the exchange offers or might, directly or
     indirectly, prohibit, prevent, restrict or delay consummation of, or
     might otherwise adversely affect in any material manner, the exchange
     offers or the exchange of Outstanding Securities under the exchange
     offers, or

  .  in the reasonable judgment of United States Steel, could materially
     adversely affect the business, condition (financial or otherwise),
     income, operations, properties, assets, liabilities or prospects of
     United States Steel LLC and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or
     materially impair the contemplated benefits to United States Steel of
     the exchange offers or the exchange of Outstanding Securities under the
     exchange offers, or might be material to holders of Outstanding
     Securities in deciding whether to accept the exchange offers.

   Condition 5. There shall not have occurred: (1) any general suspension of or
limitation on trading in securities on the New York Stock Exchange or in the
over-the-counter market (whether or not mandatory), (2) any material adverse
change in the prices of the Outstanding Securities, (3) a material impairment
in the general trading market for debt securities, (4) a declaration of a
banking
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moratorium or any suspension of payments in respect of banks by federal or
state authorities in the United States (whether or not mandatory), (5) a
commencement of a war, armed hostilities or other national or international
crisis directly or indirectly relating to the United States, (6) any limitation
(whether or not mandatory) by any governmental authority on, or other event
having a reasonable likelihood of affecting, the extension of credit by banks
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or other lending institutions in the United States, (7) any material adverse
change in United States securities or financial markets generally, or (8) in
the case of any of the foregoing existing at the time of the commencement of
the exchange offers, a material acceleration or worsening thereof; and

   Condition 6. The trustee with respect to the 6.75% QUIPS or the 8.75% MIPS
under the related indenture (each, a "Trustee") shall not have objected in any
respect to, or taken any action that could in the reasonable judgment of United
States Steel adversely affect the consummation of any of the exchange offers,
the exchange of Outstanding Securities under the exchange offers, nor shall any
Trustee have taken any action that challenges the validity or effectiveness of
the procedures used by United States Steel in making the exchange offers or the
exchange of the Outstanding Securities under the exchange offers.

   All of the foregoing conditions are for the sole benefit of United States
Steel and may be waived by United States Steel, in whole or in part, in its
sole discretion. Any determination made by United States Steel concerning an
event, development or circumstance described or referred to above shall be
conclusive and binding.

   If any of the foregoing conditions are not satisfied, United States Steel
may, at any time before or concurrently with the consummation of the exchange
offers:

     (a) terminate the exchange offers and return all tendered Outstanding
  Securities to the holders thereof;

     (b) modify, extend or otherwise amend the exchange offers and retain all
  tendered Outstanding Securities until the expiration date, as may be
  extended, subject, however, to the withdrawal rights of holders (see "The
  Exchange Offers--Withdrawal of Tenders" on page 42 and "--Expiration Date;
  Extensions; Amendments" on page 36); or

     (c) waive the unsatisfied conditions and accept all Outstanding
  Securities tendered and not previously withdrawn.

   We will accept up to an aggregate of $365 million face amount of Outstanding
Securities in the exchange offers so long as immediately following the exchange
offers, there remains outstanding at least $5 million face amount of each
series of the Outstanding Securities. If we receive tenders for more than $365
million face amount of Outstanding Securities in the aggregate, we will prorate
the number of validly tendered Outstanding Securities that we will exchange
from each tendering holder as described under "The Exchange Offers--Acceptance
of Outstanding Securities for Exchange; Proration" on page 38.

   Except for the requirements of applicable U.S. federal and state securities
laws, there are no federal or state regulatory requirements to be complied with
or approvals to be obtained by United States Steel in connection with the
exchange offers which, if not complied with or obtained, would have a material
adverse effect on United States Steel.

Expiration Date; Extensions; Amendments

   For purposes of each of the exchange offers, the term "expiration date"
shall mean 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on      , 2001, subject to the right
of United States Steel to extend such date and time for the exchange offers in
its sole discretion, in which case, the expiration date shall mean the latest
date and time to which the exchange offers are extended.
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   United States Steel reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to (1) delay
accepting any validly tendered Outstanding Securities of any series, (2) extend
the exchange offers, or (3) terminate or amend the exchange offers, by giving
oral or written notice of such delay, extension, termination or amendment to
the Exchange Agent. Any such delay in acceptance, extension, termination or
amendment will be followed as promptly as practicable by a public announcement
thereof which, in the case of an extension, will be made no later than 9:00
a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously
scheduled expiration date.

   If the exchange offers are amended in a manner determined by United States
Steel to constitute a material change, United States Steel will promptly
disclose such amendment by means of a prospectus supplement that will be
distributed to the holders of the Outstanding Securities, and United States
Steel will extend the exchange offers for a period of five to ten business
days, depending upon the significance of the amendment and the manner of
disclosure to the holders, if the exchange offers would otherwise have expired
during such five to ten business day period. Any change in the consideration
offered to holders of Outstanding Securities of any series in the exchange
offers shall be paid to all holders of that series whose Outstanding Securities
have previously been tendered pursuant to the exchange offers.

   Without limiting the manner in which United States Steel may choose to make
a public announcement of any delay, extension, amendment or termination of any
of the exchange offers, United States Steel shall have no obligation to
publish, advertise or otherwise communicate any such public announcement other
than by making a timely release to any appropriate news agency, including the
Dow Jones News Service.

Effect of Tender

   Any tender by a holder of any series of Outstanding Securities that is not
withdrawn prior to the expiration date of the exchange offers will constitute a
binding agreement between that holder and United States Steel upon the terms
and subject to the conditions of the exchange offers and the applicable letter
of transmittal. The acceptance of the exchange offers by a tendering holder of
any series of Outstanding Securities will constitute the agreement by that
holder to deliver good and marketable title to the tendered Outstanding
Securities, free and clear of all liens, charges, claims, encumbrances,
interests and restrictions of any kind.

Absence of Dissenters' Rights

   Holders of the Outstanding Securities do not have any appraisal or
dissenters' rights under Delaware law, the law governing the rights of holders
of the 6.50% Preferred Stock, or New York law, the law governing the indentures
relating to the 6.75% QUIPS and the 8.75% MIPS, in connection with the exchange
offers.

Accounting Treatment of Exchange Offers

   The exchange offers will be accounted for as an extinguishment of preferred
securities under generally accepted accounting principles in the United States
of America. The SQUIDS to be issued in exchange for the Outstanding Securities
will be recorded at fair value. The fair value of the SQUIDS upon issuance is
expected to approximate the aggregate principal amount issued. Additional paid
in capital will be charged for any difference between the carrying value of the
Outstanding Securities and the fair value of the SQUIDS. For earnings per share
purposes, the difference between the carrying value of the Outstanding
Securities and the fair value of the SQUIDS will be subtracted from or added to
net income available to common shareholders.
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Acceptance of Outstanding Securities for Exchange; Proration

   Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offers, if $365
million face amount or less of Outstanding Securities, in the aggregate, have
been validly tendered and not withdrawn prior to the expiration date, we may
accept for exchange all of such Outstanding Securities, so long as immediately
following the exchange offers, there remains outstanding at least $5 million
face amount of each series of the Outstanding Securities. Upon the terms and
subject to the conditions of the exchange offers, if more than $365 million
face amount of Outstanding Securities, in the aggregate, have been validly
tendered and not withdrawn prior to the expiration date, we may accept for
exchange Outstanding Securities from each tendering holder on a pro rata basis,
so long as immediately following the exchange offers, there remains outstanding
at least $5 million face amount of each series of the Outstanding Securities.

   In the event that, with respect to any series of the Outstanding Securities,
an aggregate face amount of Outstanding Securities of such series is tendered
in the exchange offers such that, if all of the tendered Outstanding Securities
of such series were to be accepted, there would remain outstanding after the
exchange offers less than $5 million of Outstanding Securities of such series,
then we may accept for exchange Outstanding Securities from each tendering
holder within that series on a pro rata basis. Such proration would be effected
only with respect to the Outstanding Securities of such series, and would be
effected following, and in addition to, any proration required as a result of
the tender of more than $365 million face amount of Outstanding Securities, in
the aggregate, in the exchange offers. If any such additional proration is
required for any series of Outstanding Securities, we would accept an
additional amount of Outstanding Securities of the other two series from each
tendering holder on a pro rata basis, in an aggregate face amount equal to the
amount of the first series that we did not accept as a result of such
additional proration.

   SQUIDS will be delivered in book-entry form and will be delivered on the
third business day following the expiration date of the exchange offers (the
"Exchange Date"); provided that if more than $365 million face amount of
Outstanding Securities are tendered and proration of tendered Outstanding
Securities is required, we do not expect that we would be able to announce the
final proration factor or to accept Outstanding Securities for exchange until
up to seven business days after the expiration date. In such case, the Exchange
Date shall occur on or prior to the seventh business day following the
expiration date. Accrued but unpaid dividends or distributions on the
Outstanding Securities accepted for exchange will be paid through the Exchange
Date by crediting such amount on the Exchange Date to the DTC account to which
the SQUIDS will be delivered in exchange for such Outstanding Securities.

   United States Steel will be deemed to have accepted validly tendered
Outstanding Securities of any series when, and if, United States Steel has
given oral or written notice thereof to the Exchange Agent. Subject to the
terms and conditions of the exchange offers, the issuance of SQUIDS will be
recorded in book-entry form, and payment in cash for accrued and unpaid
dividends or distributions, for Outstanding Securities of any series so
accepted will be effected by the Exchange Agent on the applicable Exchange Date
upon receipt of such notice. The Exchange Agent will act as agent for tendering
holders of the Outstanding Securities for the purpose of receiving tenders of
6.50% Preferred Stock represented by stock certificates and receiving book-
entry transfers of Outstanding Securities in the Exchange Agent's account at
DTC. If any tendered Outstanding Securities are not accepted for any reason set
forth in the terms and conditions of the exchange offers or if Outstanding
Securities are withdrawn, such unaccepted or withdrawn Outstanding Securities
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will be returned without expense to the tendering holder or, with respect to
Outstanding Securities tendered by book-entry transfer into the Exchange
Agent's account at DTC, such Outstanding Securities will be credited to an
account maintained at DTC designated by the DTC participant who so delivered
such
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Outstanding Securities, in either case, as promptly as practicable after the
expiration or termination of the exchange offers.

Delivery of SQUIDS

   The SQUIDS will be issued only in book-entry form through the facilities of
DTC. Accordingly, in order to participate in the exchange offers, a holder of
certificated shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock who is not a DTC participant must
either make arrangements with a DTC participant to have such DTC participant
receive SQUIDS issued in exchange for shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock accepted
in accordance with the terms of the exchange offers so that, in either case,
such holder may become a beneficial owner of SQUIDS issued in the exchange
offers. Each holder must designate in the letter of transmittal or "agent's
message" used to tender such certificated shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock the
DTC account number in which the SQUIDS and payment of accrued but unpaid
dividends or distributions on the Outstanding Securities are to be credited.
See "Description of the SQUIDS--Book-Entry System--The Depository Trust
Company" on page 133.

Procedures for Tendering

   If you hold Outstanding Securities of any series and wish to have such
securities exchanged for SQUIDS, you must validly tender (or cause the valid
tender of) all of your Outstanding Securities using the procedures described in
this prospectus and in the accompanying letters of transmittal.

   Only registered holders of Outstanding Securities are authorized to tender
the Outstanding Securities. The procedures by which you may tender or cause to
be tendered Outstanding Securities will depend upon the manner in which the
Outstanding Securities are held, as described below.

 Tender of Certificated Shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock

   If you hold certificated shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock and you wish to
tender your shares in the exchange offers, you must either (i) properly
complete and sign the yellow letter of transmittal enclosed with this
prospectus, or a facsimile thereof, in accordance with the instructions
contained in such letter of transmittal, together with any required signature
guarantees, and deliver the letter of transmittal, together with your
certificates representing shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock ("6.50% Stock
Certificates"), to the Exchange Agent, at the addresses or facsimile numbers
set forth on the back cover of this prospectus, which must be received by the
Exchange Agent prior to the expiration date, (ii) contact your broker to
transfer such shares of 6.50% Preferred Stock pursuant to the procedures for
book-entry transfer described below, which must be received by the Exchange
Agent prior to the expiration date, or (iii) comply with the guaranteed
delivery procedures described below.

 Tender of Outstanding Securities Held Through a Nominee

   If you are a beneficial owner of Outstanding Securities that are held of
record by a custodian bank, depositary, broker, trust company or other nominee,
and you wish to tender Outstanding Securities in any of the exchange offers,

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

46



you should contact the record holder promptly and instruct the record holder to
tender the Outstanding Securities on your behalf using one of the procedures
described below. A letter of instructions is contained in the solicitation
materials provided with this prospectus which you may use to instruct the
record holder to tender your Outstanding Securities.

 Tender of Outstanding Securities Through DTC

   Pursuant to authority granted by DTC, if you are a DTC participant that has
Outstanding Securities credited to your DTC account and thereby held of record
by DTC's nominee, you may directly tender your Outstanding Securities as if you
were the record holder. Because of this,

                                       39

references herein to registered or record holders include DTC participants with
Outstanding Securities credited to their accounts. If you are not a DTC
participant, you may tender your Outstanding Securities by book-entry transfer
by contacting your broker or opening an account with a DTC participant. Within
two business days after the date of this prospectus, the Exchange Agent will
establish accounts with respect to the Outstanding Securities at DTC for
purposes of the exchange offers.

   Any participant in DTC may tender Outstanding Securities by:

     (a) effecting a book-entry transfer of the Outstanding Securities to be
  tendered in the exchange offers into the account of the Exchange Agent at
  DTC by electronically transmitting its acceptance of the exchange offers
  through DTC's Automated Tender Offer Program ("ATOP") procedures for
  transfer;

     If ATOP procedures are followed, DTC will then verify the acceptance,
  execute a book-entry delivery to the Exchange Agent's account at DTC and
  send an agent's message to the Exchange Agent. An "agent's message" is a
  message, transmitted by DTC to and received by the Exchange Agent and
  forming part of a book-entry confirmation, which states that DTC has
  received an express acknowledgment from a DTC participant tendering
  Outstanding Securities that the participant has received and agrees to be
  bound by the terms of the letter of transmittal and that United States
  Steel may enforce the agreement against the participant. DTC participants
  following this procedure should allow sufficient time for completion of the
  ATOP procedures prior to the expiration date of the exchange offers;

     (b) completing and signing the applicable letter(s) of transmittal
  according to the instructions and delivering it, together with any
  signature guarantees and other required documents, to the Exchange Agent at
  its address on the back cover page of this prospectus; or

     (c) complying with the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

   With respect to option (a), the Exchange Agent and DTC have confirmed that
the exchange offers are eligible for ATOP.

   The letter of transmittal (or facsimile thereof), with any required
signature guarantees and other required documents, or (in the case of book-
entry transfer) an agent's message in lieu of the letter of transmittal, must
be transmitted to and received by the Exchange Agent prior to the expiration
date of the exchange offers at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover
page of this prospectus. Delivery of such documents to DTC does not constitute
delivery to the Exchange Agent.
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   Note for DTC Participants and Brokers, Dealers and Other Institutions
Wishing to be Designated as Soliciting Dealers in Tenders of Outstanding
Securities

  .  A soliciting dealer must first get approval from the beneficial owner of
     the Outstanding Securities tendered to have itself designated as the
     soliciting dealer for that tender.

  .  After receiving that approval, before the expiration date of the
     exchange offers, the soliciting dealer must either:

    (a) submit an electronic Letter of Transmittal through the Goldman
        Sachs e-Exchange platform designating itself as the soliciting
        dealer with respect to the Outstanding Securities tendered or, if
        the soliciting dealer is not a DTC participant, request its DTC
        participant to submit such an electronic Letter of Transmittal; or

    (b) fax a Letter of Transmittal to the Exchange Agent designating
        itself as the soliciting dealer with respect to the Outstanding
        Securities tendered.
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  .  In order for the soliciting dealer to receive the soliciting dealer fee
     with respect to any tendered Outstanding Securities, the Letter of
     Transmittal must relate to Outstanding Securities that have been validly
     tendered and not withdrawn.

   We strongly urge all DTC participants to utilize the e-Exchange platform.
DTC participants can access the website for the Goldman Sachs e-Exchange
platform at http://www.gsexchange.com. DTC participants must request a password
by calling 1-800-GS-EXCHANGE.

 Guaranteed Delivery

   If a DTC participant or holder of 6.50% Stock Certificate(s) desires to
participate in the exchange offers and the procedure for book-entry transfer of
Outstanding Securities or delivery of 6.50% Stock Certificates cannot be
completed on a timely basis, a tender of Outstanding Securities of any series
may be effected if the Exchange Agent has received at one of its addresses on
the back cover page of this prospectus prior to the applicable expiration date
of the exchange offers, a letter, telegram or facsimile transmission from a
firm or other entity identified in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange
Act of 1934, as amended (an "Eligible Guarantor Institution"), including (as
each of the following terms are defined in the Rule), (1) a bank, (2) a broker,
dealer, municipal securities dealer or government securities dealer or
government securities broker, (3) a credit union, (4) a national securities
exchange, registered securities association or clearing agency, or (5) a
savings institution that is a participant in a Securities Transfer Association
recognized program, which:

  .  indicates the account number of the DTC participant;

  .  indicates the name(s) in which the Outstanding Securities are held and
     the amount of the Outstanding Securities tendered;

  .  states that the tender is being made thereby; and

  .  guarantees that, within two New York Stock Exchange trading days after
     the date of execution of the letter, telegram or facsimile transmission
     by the Eligible Guarantor Institution, the procedure for book-entry
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     transfer with respect to the Outstanding Securities will be completed
     or, in the case of a holder of 6.50% Stock Certificates, that such 6.50%
     Stock Certificates will be received by the Exchange Agent within such
     two trading day period.

   Unless the Outstanding Securities being tendered by the above-described
method are deposited with the Exchange Agent within the time period indicated
above according to DTC's ATOP procedures and an agent's message or letter of
transmittal is received, or, in the case of a holder of 6.50% Stock
Certificates, unless such 6.50% Stock Certificates are received by the Exchange
Agent within the time period indicated above, United States Steel may, at its
option, reject the tender. The notice of guaranteed delivery which may be used
by an Eligible Guarantor Institution for the purposes described in the
preceding paragraph is contained in the solicitation materials provided with
this prospectus.

 Letters of Transmittal

   Subject to and effective upon the acceptance for exchange and exchange of
SQUIDS for Outstanding Securities tendered by a letter of transmittal, by
executing and delivering a letter of transmittal (or agreeing to the terms of a
letter of transmittal pursuant to an agent's message), a tendering holder of
Outstanding Securities:

  .  irrevocably sells, assigns and transfers to or upon the order of United
     States Steel all right, title and interest in and to, and all claims in
     respect of or arising or having arisen as a result of the holder's
     status as a holder of the Outstanding Securities tendered thereby;
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  .  waives any and all rights with respect to the Outstanding Securities;

  .  releases and discharges United States Steel and the applicable Trustee
     from any and all claims such holder may have, now or in the future,
     arising out of or related to the Outstanding Securities, including,
     without limitation, any claims that such holder is entitled to
     participate in any redemption of the Outstanding Securities;

  .  represents and warrants that the Outstanding Securities tendered were
     owned as of the date of tender, free and clear of all liens, charges,
     claims, encumbrances, interests and restrictions of any kind;

  .  designates an account number of a DTC participant in which the SQUIDS
     and payment of accrued but unpaid dividends or distributions on the
     Outstanding Securities accepted in the exchange offers are to be
     credited; and

  .  irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Exchange Agent the true and
     lawful agent and attorney-in-fact of the holder with respect to any
     tendered Outstanding Securities, with full powers of substitution and
     revocation (such power of attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable
     power coupled with an interest) to cause the Outstanding Securities
     tendered to be assigned, transferred and exchanged in the exchange
     offers.

   There is a separate letter of transmittal for each series of Outstanding
Securities. The following table indicates the applicable letter of transmittal
to be used with the indicated series of Outstanding Securities:
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    Series of Outstanding   Color of Letter
    Securities              of Transmittal
    ---------------------   ---------------

    6.50% Preferred Stock       YELLOW
    6.75% QUIPS                   BLUE
    8.75% MIPS                   GREEN

Proper Execution and Delivery of Letters of Transmittal

   If you wish to participate in the exchange offers, delivery of your
Outstanding Securities, signature guarantees and other required documents are
your responsibility. Delivery is not complete until the required items are
actually received by the Exchange Agent. If you mail these items, United States
Steel recommends that you (1) use registered mail with return receipt
requested, properly insured, and (2) mail the required items sufficiently in
advance of the Expiration Date with respect to the exchange offers to allow
sufficient time to ensure timely delivery.

   Except as otherwise provided below, all signatures on a letter of
transmittal or a notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by a recognized
participant in the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program, the NYSE
Medallion Signature Program or the Stock Exchange Medallion Program. Signatures
on a letter of transmittal need not be guaranteed if:

  .  the letter of transmittal is signed by a participant in DTC whose name
     appears on a security position listing of DTC as the owner of the
     Outstanding Securities and the holder(s) has not completed the portion
     entitled "Special Issuance and Payment Instructions" on the letter of
     transmittal; or

  .  the Outstanding Securities are tendered for the account of an Eligible
     Guarantor Institution. See Instruction 3 in the letter of transmittal.

 Withdrawal of Tenders

   Tenders of Outstanding Securities in connection with any of the exchange
offers may be withdrawn at any time prior to the expiration date of the
exchange offers, but you must withdraw all
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of your Outstanding Securities previously tendered. Tenders of Outstanding
Securities may not be withdrawn at any time after such date unless the exchange
offers are extended with material changes in the terms of the exchange offers,
in which case tenders of Outstanding Securities may be withdrawn under the
conditions described in the extension.

   Beneficial owners desiring to withdraw Outstanding Securities previously
tendered should contact the DTC participant through which such beneficial
owners hold their Outstanding Securities. In order to withdraw Outstanding
Securities previously tendered, a DTC participant may, prior to the expiration
date of the exchange offers, withdraw its instruction previously transmitted
through ATOP by (1) withdrawing its acceptance through ATOP, or (2) delivering
to the Exchange Agent by mail, hand delivery or facsimile transmission, notice
of withdrawal of such instruction. The notice of withdrawal must contain the
name and number of the DTC participant. A holder of 6.50% Stock Certificates
previously tendered other than through ATOP may withdraw such tender by
delivering to the Exchange Agent a notice of withdrawal, delivered by mail,
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hand delivery, or facsimile transmission. The notice of withdrawal must contain
the name of the holder and the certificate numbers of the 6.50% Stock
Certificates to be withdrawn and must be signed by the registered holder of
such 6.50% Stock Certificates. The method of notification is at the risk and
election of the holder and must be timely received by the Exchange Agent.
Withdrawal of a prior instruction will be effective upon receipt of the notice
of withdrawal by the Exchange Agent. All signatures on a notice of withdrawal
must be guaranteed by a recognized participant in the Securities Transfer
Agents Medallion Program, the NYSE Medallion Signature Program or the Stock
Exchange Medallion Program; provided, however, that signatures on the notice of
withdrawal need not be guaranteed if the Outstanding Securities being withdrawn
are held for the account of an Eligible Guarantor Institution. A withdrawal of
an instruction must be executed by a DTC participant in the same manner as such
DTC participant's name appears on its transmission through ATOP to which such
withdrawal relates. A DTC participant may withdraw a tender only if such
withdrawal complies with the provisions described in this paragraph.

   Withdrawals of tenders of Outstanding Securities may not be rescinded and
any Outstanding Securities withdrawn will thereafter be deemed not validly
tendered for purposes of the exchange offers. Properly withdrawn Outstanding
Securities, however, may be retendered by following the procedures described
above at any time prior to the expiration date of the exchange offers.

 Miscellaneous

   All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility (including time of
receipt) and acceptance for exchange of any tender of Outstanding Securities in
connection with the exchange offers will be determined by United States Steel,
in its sole discretion, whose determination will be final and binding. United
States Steel reserves the absolute right to reject any and all tenders not in
proper form or the acceptance for exchange of which may, in the opinion of
counsel for United States Steel, be unlawful. United States Steel also reserves
the absolute right to waive any defect or irregularity in the tender of any
Outstanding Securities in the exchange offers, and the interpretation by United
States Steel of the terms and conditions of the exchange offers (including the
instructions in the letter of transmittal) will be final and binding on all
parties. None of United States Steel, USX, the Exchange Agent, the Information
Agent, the Dealer Managers or any other person will be under any duty to give
notification of any defects or irregularities in tenders or incur any liability
for failure to give any such notification.

   Tenders of Outstanding Securities involving any irregularities will not be
deemed to have been made until such irregularities have been cured or waived.
Outstanding Securities received by the Exchange Agent in connection with the
exchange offers that are not validly tendered and as to which the
irregularities have not been cured or waived will be returned by the Exchange
Agent to the DTC participant who delivered such Outstanding Securities by
crediting an account maintained at DTC
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designated by such DTC participant as promptly as practicable after the
expiration date of the exchange offers or the withdrawal or termination of the
exchange offers.

 Transfer Taxes

   United States Steel will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the
transfer and exchange of Outstanding Securities to United States Steel in the
exchange offers. If transfer taxes are imposed for any other reason, the amount
of those transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder or any other
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persons, will be payable by the tendering holder. Other reasons transfer taxes
could be imposed include:

  .  if SQUIDS in book-entry form are to be registered in the name of any
     person other than the person signing the letter of transmittal; or

  .  if tendered Outstanding Securities are registered in the name of any
     person other than the person signing the letter of transmittal.

   If satisfactory evidence of payment of or exemption from those transfer
taxes is not submitted with the letter of transmittal, the amount of those
transfer taxes will be billed directly to the tendering holder and/or withheld
from any payments due with respect to the Outstanding Securities tendered by
such holder.

Exchange Agent

   The Bank of New York has been appointed the Exchange Agent for the exchange
offers. Letters of transmittal, notices of guaranteed delivery and all
correspondence in connection with the exchange offers should be sent or
delivered by each holder of Outstanding Securities, or a beneficial owner's
custodian bank, depositary, broker, trust company or other nominee, to the
Exchange Agent at the addresses and telephone numbers set forth on the back
cover page of this prospectus. United States Steel will pay the Exchange Agent
reasonable and customary fees for its services and will reimburse it for its
reasonable, out-of-pocket expenses in connection therewith.

Information Agent

   Mellon Investor Services LLC has been appointed as the Information Agent for
the exchange offers, and will receive customary compensation for its services.
Questions concerning tender procedures and requests for additional copies of
this prospectus, the letter of transmittal or the notice of guaranteed delivery
should be directed to the Information Agent at the address and telephone
numbers set forth on the back cover page of this prospectus. Holders of
Outstanding Securities may also contact their custodian bank, depositary,
broker, trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the exchange
offers.

Dealer Managers and Soliciting Dealers

   We have retained Goldman, Sachs & Co. to act as Dealer Managers in
connection with the exchange offers. In addition, the letter of transmittal
provides for designation of a soliciting dealer, who may be any broker or
dealer in securities, including the Dealer Managers in its capacity as a broker
or dealer, or any bank or trust company that solicits and obtains the tender
(the "Soliciting Dealer").

   We and USX have agreed, jointly and severally, to pay to the Dealer
Managers, as compensation for their services in connection with the exchange
offers, a fee equal to 5/8% of the face amount of each Outstanding Security
exchanged in the exchange offers.

   As compensation for the services of Soliciting Dealers in soliciting
tenders, we and USX have agreed to cause the Dealer Managers to pay to each
Soliciting Dealer, the name of which appears in
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the appropriate space in any Letter of Transmittal or "agent's message", a
solicitation fee of 2% of the face amount of each such Outstanding Security
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accepted in the exchange offers that was solicited by such Soliciting Dealer.

   We and USX will also reimburse the Dealer Managers for certain expenses. The
obligations of the Dealer Managers to perform such function are subject to
certain conditions. We and USX have agreed to indemnify the Dealer Managers
against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the federal securities
laws, or to contribute to payments that the Dealer Managers may be required to
make in respect thereof. Questions regarding the terms of the exchange offers
may be directed to the Dealer Managers at the address and telephone number set
forth on the back cover page of this prospectus.

   From time to time, the Dealer Managers have provided investment banking and
other services to USX and United States Steel for customary compensation.

Other Fees and Expenses

   Tendering holders of Outstanding Securities will not be required to pay any
expenses of soliciting tenders in the exchange offers, including any fee or
commission to the Dealer Managers. However, if a tendering holder handles the
transaction through its broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other
institution, such holder may be required to pay brokerage fees or commissions.

   The principal solicitation is being made by mail; however, additional
solicitations may be made by telegraph, facsimile transmission, telephone or in
person by the Dealer Managers and the Information Agent, as well as by officers
and other employees of United States Steel and its affiliates.
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                  INFORMATION ABOUT THE OUTSTANDING SECURITIES

   As of September 30, 2001, there were outstanding 2,404,487 shares of 6.50%
Preferred Stock, 3,937,163 6.75% QUIPS, and 10,000,000 8.75% MIPS. The New York
Stock Exchange is the principal trading market for the Outstanding Securities
and for the USX-U. S. Steel Group Common Stock ("U. S. Steel Group Shares"),
the security into which the 6.50% Preferred Stock and the 6.75% QUIPS are
convertible. The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the
high and low closing sale price per security on the NYSE, based on published
financial sources.

                             6.50%
                           Preferred                                      U. S. Steel
                             Stock        6.75% QUIPS     8.75% MIPS     Group Shares
                         --------------  --------------  --------------  --------------
                          High    Low     High    Low     High    Low     High    Low
                         ------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------  ------

1999:
  Third Quarter......... $49.25  $43.88  $45.81  $40.50  $25.13  $24.38  $30.06  $24.56
  Fourth Quarter........  45.00   41.94   43.06   39.00   25.13   23.50   33.00   21.75
2000:
  First Quarter......... $43.63  $36.44  $42.69  $34.00  $24.38  $22.69  $32.94  $20.63
  Second Quarter........  40.00   35.81   37.63   33.00   23.75   21.31   26.88   18.25
  Third Quarter.........  38.88   35.38   35.25   32.00   24.63   22.88   19.69   14.88
  Fourth Quarter........  36.00   32.31   33.19   28.13   24.69   23.13   18.31   12.69
2001:
  First Quarter......... $39.09  $32.88  $36.55  $30.00  $25.00  $23.59  $18.00  $14.00
  Second Quarter........  47.50   37.00   47.50   34.41   25.13   24.33   22.00   13.72
  Third Quarter.........  47.84   43.50   48.20   44.91   25.50   23.70   21.70   13.08
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  Fourth Quarter
   (through
   October  , 2001).....    [  ]    [  ]    [  ]    [  ]    [  ]    [  ]    [  ]    [  ]

   On October [ ], 2001, the last full trading day prior to the printing of
this prospectus, the last reported sales prices of the 6.50% Preferred Stock,
6.75% QUIPS, 8.75% MIPS and U. S. Steel Group Shares on the NYSE Composite Tape
were [$  ], [$  ], [$  ], and [$  ] per share, respectively. You are urged to
obtain a current market quotation for the Outstanding Securities and U. S.
Steel Group Shares.
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                                USE OF PROCEEDS

   Historically, the indebtedness and other obligations reflected on the
combined balance sheet of United States Steel generally represent obligations
of USX that are attributed to United States Steel for accounting purposes only
and are not legal obligations of United States Steel LLC. Subject to a limited
number of exceptions, USX is the legal obligor of the obligations reflected on
the United States Steel balance sheet and they will remain obligations of
Marathon Oil Corporation following the Separation. Accordingly, United States
Steel will be required to incur new indebtedness to repay or otherwise
discharge a substantial amount of the USX obligations attributed to United
States Steel prior to the Separation.

   The SQUIDS are being offered in exchange for the Outstanding Securities in
connection with the Separation and the related financing described on page 120
of this prospectus. We will not receive any cash proceeds as a result of the
exchange offers; however, the indebtedness represented by the SQUIDS will
replace a portion of the debt and other obligations attributed to United States
Steel by USX prior to the Separation.

   Assuming the Separation had occurred on June 30, 2001, that an aggregate of
$365 million principal amount of SQUIDS are issued in the exchange offers, and
that United States Steel had completed all of the financing required by the
Separation by that date, our sources and uses would have been:

                                                    (Dollars in
Sources:                                             millions)
--------                                            -----------

Assumed industrial revenue
 bonds.......................                         $  479
Assumed capital leases.......                             90
USSK Loan Facility...........                            325
New Financing required by the Separation(/1/):
 Senior Notes................                   530
 SQUIDS offered hereby ......                   365
 Additional financing........                     4
                                                ---
  Total new financing........                            899
Value Transfer...............                            900
Invested cash(/2/)...........                            189
                                                      ------
Total Sources................                         $2,882
                                                      ======
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                         (Dollars in
Uses:                     millions)
-----                    -----------

Debt attributed to
 United States Steel....   $2,432
6.75% QUIPS.............      183
8.75% MIPS(/3/).........       66
6.50% Preferred Stock...      121
Separation costs........       29
Other...................       51
                           ------
Total Uses..............   $2,882
                           ======

---------------------
(1) In connection with the Separation, United States Steel will be required to
    incur $899 million of new financing arrangements on a pro forma basis,
    assuming the Separation occurred on June 30, 2001. The new financing
    arrangements include the $365 million of SQUIDS offered hereby which will
    be used to replace obligations of USX attributed to United States Steel.
    Additional new financing arrangements to pay Marathon Oil Corporation
    $505 million and fund Separation costs in the amount of $29 million include
    the July 27 and September 11, 2001 sale of $535 million of Senior Notes, at
    a discount of $5 million, and other financing arrangements of $4 million.
    In the event that less than $365 million of SQUIDS are issued in the
    exchange offers, the amount of the required payment to Marathon Oil
    Corporation, and, consequently, the additional new financing arrangements
    required, will be increased by the difference between $365 million and the
    amount of the SQUIDS actually issued. United States Steel will obtain any
    additional new financing required through one or a combination of
    additional notes (including additional SQUIDS), lease financings, new
    preferred or other security offerings and new credit facilities, including
    a secured accounts receivable facility. Some or all of the additional
    financing requirements may be funded through the preliminary tax settlement
    from Marathon, which is
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   expected to be at least $300 million and will be received prior to the
   Separation. In addition, it is a condition to the Separation that United
   States Steel have in place, at the time of the Separation, cash and undrawn
   credit of at least $400 million. The amount of additional required
   financing at Separation may vary as a result of a number of factors,
   including the amount of SQUIDS actually issued in the exchange offers, the
   operating performance of United States Steel, its working capital position
   and the amount of the tax settlement with Marathon.
(2) Invested cash represents amounts attributed to United States Steel by USX.
    This cash will be retained by Marathon following the Separation.
(3) Represents the portion of the $250 million face amount of outstanding
    8.75% MIPS that is attributed to United States Steel. All of the 8.75%
    MIPS are subject to the exchange offers.
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                                 CAPITALIZATION

   The following table shows the cash and capitalization of United States Steel
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as of June 30, 2001, on an historical basis, and of United States Steel
Corporation, on a pro forma basis to give effect to the Separation, the
exchange offers (assuming an aggregate of $365 million principal amount of
SQUIDS are issued in the exchange offers), the issuance of the Senior Notes and
the other transactions described in "Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined
Financial Statements."

                                                                June 30, 2001
                                                               ----------------
                                                               Actual Pro Forma
                                                               ------ ---------
                                                                 (Dollars in
                                                                  millions)

Cash and cash equivalents..................................... $  254  $   65
                                                               ======  ======
Notes payable and long-term debt due within one year(/1/).....    347      18
                                                               ------  ------
Long-term debt
  New accounts receivable facility(/2/).......................    --      --
  New inventory facility(/3/).................................    --      --
  Assumed industrial revenue bonds............................    --      470
  Assumed capital leases......................................    --       81
  USSK Loan Facility..........................................    --      325
  Senior Notes(/4/)...........................................    --      530
  SQUIDS offered hereby(/4/)..................................    --      365
  Additional financing(/4/)...................................    --        4
  Long-term debt attributed to United States Steel............  2,085     --
                                                               ------  ------
    Total long-term debt......................................  2,085   1,775
6.75% QUIPS...................................................    183     --
8.75% MIPS....................................................     66     --
                                                               ------  ------
    Total debt and other financial obligations................  2,681   1,793
Equity........................................................  1,860   2,678
                                                               ------  ------
    Total capitalization...................................... $4,541  $4,471
                                                               ======  ======

---------------------
(1)  The pro forma balance consists of $9 million of assumed industrial revenue
     bonds and $9 million of assumed capital leases.
(2)  Currently expected to be a $400 million facility.
(3)  Currently expected to be a $400 million facility.
(4) In connection with the Separation, United States Steel will be required to
    incur $899 million of new financing arrangements on a pro forma basis,
    assuming the Separation occurred on June 30, 2001. The new financing
    arrangements include the $365 million of SQUIDS offered hereby which will
    be used to replace obligations of USX attributed to United States Steel.
    Additional new financing arrangements to pay Marathon Oil Corporation
    $505 million and fund Separation costs in the amount of $29 million include
    the July 27 and September 11, 2001 sale of $535 million of Senior Notes, at
    a discount of $5 million, and other financing arrangements of $4 million.
    In the event that less than $365 million of SQUIDS are issued in the
    exchange offers, the amount of the required payment to Marathon Oil
    Corporation, and, consequently, the additional new financing arrangements
    required, will be increased by the difference between $365 million and the
    amount of the SQUIDS actually issued. United States Steel will obtain any
    additional new financing required through one or a combination of
    additional notes (including additional SQUIDS), lease financings, new
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    preferred or other security offerings and new credit facilities, including
    a secured accounts receivable facility. Some or all of the additional
    financing requirements may be funded through the preliminary tax settlement
    from Marathon, which is expected to be at least $300 million and will be
    received prior to the Separation. In addition, it is a condition to the
    Separation that United States Steel have in place, at the time of the
    Separation, cash and undrawn credit of at least $400 million. The amount of
    additional required financing at Separation may vary as a result of a
    number of factors, including the amount of SQUIDS actually issued in the
    exchange offers, the operating performance of United States Steel, its
    working capital position and the amount of the tax settlement with
    Marathon.
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          UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

                     Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined
                  Financial Statements for United States Steel

   The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of
June 30, 2001 gives effect to the exchange offers, the $900 million Value
Transfer, new financing arrangements, the assignment of certain USX corporate
assets and liabilities and the payment of Separation costs as if such
transactions had been consummated as of June 30, 2001. The following unaudited
pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the six months ended
June 30, 2001, and the year ended December 31, 2000, give effect to changes in
net interest and other financial costs as a result of the exchange offers, the
Value Transfer and new financing arrangements, as if such transactions had been
consummated at the beginning of the periods presented.

   Our pro forma presentation of the exchange offers assumes that the maximum
of $365 million face amount of the Outstanding Securities are tendered and
accepted pro rata in proportion to the total outstanding amounts of each series
of the Outstanding Securities. If the minimum amount of $150 million of the
Outstanding Securities are tendered and accepted in the exchange offers, total
long-term debt in the pro forma condensed combined balance sheet would not be
affected because the $215 million would be replaced with additional financing
arrangements and the effect on net interest and other financial costs in the
condensed combined statements of operations, assuming a 10% rate for additional
financing arrangements, would be less than $1 million.

   No pro forma adjustments were made for changes in the future level of
corporate administrative costs to be incurred by United States Steel
Corporation as compared with the historical level of such costs allocated to
United States Steel. These costs are expected to continue at approximately the
same level as previously allocated, except for insurance costs which are
estimated to be higher by $9 million annually.

   No pro forma adjustments have been made in the unaudited pro forma condensed
combined statements of operations for nonrecurring charges associated with the
Separation. Such adjustments are reflected in the unaudited pro forma condensed
combined balance sheet.

   The exchange offers will be accounted for as an extinguishment of preferred
securities and the SQUIDS will be recorded at fair value. The difference
between the carrying value of the Outstanding Securities exchanged and the fair
value of the SQUIDS issued will be charged or credited to additional paid in
capital. Following the Separation, United States Steel Corporation will account
for its assets and liabilities based on the historical values at which they
were carried by USX immediately prior to the Separation.
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   The pro forma adjustments included herein are based on available information
and certain assumptions that management believes are reasonable and are
described in the accompanying notes. The unaudited pro forma condensed combined
financial statements do not necessarily represent United States Steel
Corporation's financial position or results of operations had the transactions
occurred at such dates or project United States Steel Corporation's financial
position or results of operations for any future date or period. A number of
factors may affect United States Steel Corporation's results. See "Special Note
Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" on page (iv). In the opinion of
management, all adjustments necessary to present fairly the unaudited pro forma
condensed combined financial statements have been made. The unaudited pro forma
condensed combined financial statements should be read in conjunction with the
historical combined financial statements of United States Steel, including the
notes thereto, included elsewhere in this prospectus.
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                        United States Steel Corporation

              Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet
                                 June 30, 2001
                              Dollars in millions

                           United                                       United States
                           States    SQUIDS                                 Steel
                           Steel    Exchange   Separation    Value       Corporation
                         Historical  Offers    Adjustments  Transfer      Pro Forma
                         ---------- --------   -----------  --------    -------------

ASSETS
Cash and cash
 equivalents............   $  254     $           $(189)(B)  $             $   65
Other current assets....    2,422                                           2,422
Property, plant and
 equipment--net.........    3,098                    20 (C)                 3,118
Prepaid pensions........    2,711                                           2,711
Other assets............      469       (4)(A)       35 (B)                   505
                                                      5 (C)
                           ------     ----        -----      -----         ------
Total assets............   $8,954     $ (4)       $(129)     $             $8,821
                           ======     ====        =====      =====         ======
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY
Current liabilities
 other than debt........   $1,313     $           $ (43)(B)  $             $1,268
                                                     (2)(C)
Notes payable and long-
 term debt due within
 one year...............      347                  (329)(B)                    18
Long-term debt..........    2,085      246 (A)      344 (B)   (900)(D)      1,775
Other long-term
 liabilities............    3,100                    (2)(B)                 3,082
                                                    (16)(C)
Mandatorily redeemable
 convertible preferred
 securities of a
 subsidiary trust (6.75%
 QUIPS).................      183     (118)(A)      (65)(B)                   --
Preferred stock of

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

58



 subsidiary (8.75%
 MIPS)..................       66      (42)(A)      (24)(B)                   --
Equity..................    1,860      (90)(A)      (35)(B)    900 (D)      2,678
                                                     43 (C)
                           ------     ----        -----      -----         ------
Total liabilities and
 equity.................   $8,954     $ (4)       $(129)     $ --          $8,821
                           ======     ====        =====      =====         ======

       See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet
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                        United States Steel Corporation

         Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet

(A)  Reflects the effects of the exchange offers as follows:

  The decrease in other assets of $4 million reflects the removal of United
  States Steel's portion of the deferred financing costs associated with the
  6.75% QUIPS and 8.75% MIPS exchanged for SQUIDS as part of the exchange
  offers.

  The increase in debt of $246 million reflects an increase in debt
  attributed to United States Steel relating to the exchange offers as
  follows:

                                                           Dollars in Millions
                                                           -------------------

      6.75% QUIPS exchanged...............................        $118
      Excess of fair value of SQUIDS issued over carrying
       value of 6.75% QUIPS exchanged.....................           9
      6.50% Preferred Stock exchanged.....................          77
      8.75% MIPS exchanged................................          42
                                                                  ----
                                                                  $246
                                                                  ====

  Following the Separation, United States Steel will be the obligor on the
  entire $365 million principal amount of SQUIDS relating to the exchange
  offers.

  The decrease in mandatorily redeemable convertible securities of a
  subsidiary trust (6.75% QUIPS) of $118 million reflects the portion of the
  6.75% QUIPS assumed to be exchanged for SQUIDS as part of the exchange
  offers.

  The decrease in preferred stock of subsidiary (8.75% MIPS) of $42 million
  reflects the portion of the 8.75% MIPS attributed to United States Steel
  assumed to be exchanged for SQUIDS as part of the exchange offers.

  The decrease in equity of $90 million consists of the portion attributed to
  United States Steel of the following as part of the exchange offers:
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                                                            Dollars in Millions
                                                            -------------------

      6.50% Preferred Stock exchanged.....................          $77
      Excess of fair value of SQUIDS issued over carrying
       value of 6.75% QUIPS exchanged.....................            9
      Deferred financing costs associated with 6.75% QUIPS
       and 8.75% MIPS exchanged...........................            4
                                                                    ---
                                                                    $90
                                                                    ===

(B) Reflects the effects of the following:

  (1) Reversal of the attribution to United States Steel of the financial
      activities of USX, including invested cash, deferred financing costs,
      accrued interest payable, debt, and preferred securities of
      subsidiaries.

  (2) Recognition of existing USX debt for which United States Steel
      Corporation will be responsible under the Financial Matters Agreement.

  (3) New financing arrangements of United States Steel Corporation, the
      proceeds of which will be used to pay Marathon Oil Corporation in
      connection with the Separation and to pay United States Steel
      Corporation's portion of the Separation costs.

  For a more detailed description, see "Description of Other Indebtedness" on
  page 126.

  The decrease in cash and cash equivalents of $189 million reflects the
  reversal of the portion of USX invested cash historically attributed to
  United States Steel which will be included in the accounts of Marathon Oil
  Corporation.
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  The increase in other assets of $35 million primarily reflects estimated
  deferred financing costs to be incurred related to the new financing
  arrangements.

  The decrease in current liabilities other than debt of $43 million
  primarily reflects the reversal of the portion of USX's accrued interest
  payable historically attributed to United States Steel which will be
  included in the accounts of Marathon Oil Corporation.

  The net increase in debt related to Separation adjustments of $15 million
  (the sum of a decrease in notes payable and long-term debt due within one
  year of $329 million and an increase in long-term debt of $344 million)
  primarily reflects the refinancing of other obligations not classified as
  debt and not exchanged in the exchange offers, net of invested cash, and
  Separation Costs. The following table reconciles the amount of debt
  attributed to United States Steel to the pro forma balance of United States
  Steel Corporation debt.
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                                                                     Dollars
                                                                   in millions
                                                                   -----------

     Debt attributed to United States Steel.................         $2,432
     Attributed debt related to the exchange offers.........            246
     Other obligations, net of invested cash, attributed to
      United States Steel which will be refinanced as debt:
       6.75% QUIPS not exchanged............................   65
       8.75% MIPS not exchanged.............................   24
       6.50% Preferred Stock not exchanged..................   44
       Invested cash........................................ (189)
       Other financial activities...........................   37
       Excess of redemption value over carrying value of
        6.75% QUIPS.........................................    5
       Separation costs.....................................   29
                                                             ----

     Net refinancing of other obligations...................             15
                                                                     ------
     Debt before the Value Transfer.........................          2,693
     Value Transfer.........................................           (900)
                                                                     ------
     Pro forma balance of United States Steel Corporation
      debt..................................................         $1,793
                                                                     ======

   The following table illustrates the composition of the pro forma balance of
   United States Steel Corporation's debt at June 30, 2001:

                                                                     Dollars
                                                                   in millions
                                                                   -----------

     USX debt that will be the responsibility of United
      States Steel Corporation:
       USSK Loan Facility...................................         $  325
       Industrial revenue bonds (for which Marathon Oil
        Corporation remains obligated)......................            479
       Fairfield caster sublease............................             84
       Capital lease obligations and other..................              6
     New financing arrangements:
       SQUIDS offered hereby................................  365
       10.75% Senior Notes..................................  530
       Other new financing arrangements.....................    4
                                                             ----
         Total new financing arrangements...................            899
                                                                     ------
     Total debt.............................................          1,793
       Less notes payable and long-term debt within one
        year................................................             18
                                                                     ------
     Total long-term debt...................................         $1,775
                                                                     ======
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   Historically, the indebtedness and other obligations reflected on the
   United States Steel combined balance sheet generally represent obligations
   of USX that are attributed to United States Steel for accounting purposes
   only and are not legal obligations of United States Steel LLC. Immediately
   following the internal reorganization of USX on July 2, 2001, the only
   indebtedness that was a legal obligation of United States Steel LLC or its
   subsidiaries was the $325 million USSK Loan Facility. The balance of the
   indebtedness reflected on the unaudited pro forma condensed combined
   balance sheet (including the SQUIDS) has been or will be incurred by United
   States Steel in connection with the Separation.

   In connection with the Separation, United States Steel will be required to
   incur $899 million of new financing arrangements. The new financing
   arrangements include the $365 million of SQUIDS offered hereby which will
   be used to replace obligations of USX attributed to United States Steel.
   Additional new financing arrangements to pay Marathon Oil Corporation
   $505 million and fund Separation costs in the amount of $29 million include
   the July 27, and September 11, 2001 sale of $535 million of the Senior
   Notes, at a discount of $5 million, and other financing arrangements of $4
   million. In the event that less than $365 million of Outstanding Securities
   are validly tendered and accepted in the exchange offers, the amount of the
   required payment to Marathon Oil Corporation, and consequently the
   additional new financing arrangements required, will be increased by the
   difference between the $365 million and the amount of the SQUIDS actually
   issued. United States Steel will obtain any additional new financing
   required through one or a combination of additional notes (including
   additional SQUIDS), lease financings, new preferred or other security
   offerings and new credit facilities, including a secured accounts
   receivable facility. Some or all of the additional financing requirements
   may also be funded through the preliminary tax settlement with Marathon
   which is expected to be at least $300 million and will occur immediately
   prior to the Separation. For more information regarding this tax
   settlement, see "Relationship Between United States Steel Corporation and
   Marathon Oil Corporation After the Separation-Tax Sharing Agreement" on
   page 122.

   The net decrease in other long-term liabilities of $2 million reflects
   expected tax benefits related to Separation costs.

   The net decrease in equity of $35 million consists of the following:

                                                           Dollars in millions
                                                           -------------------

     6.50% Preferred Stock................................         $44
     Excess of redemption value of the 6.75% QUIPS not
      exchanged over carrying value.......................           5
     Other adjustments, net...............................         (14)
                                                                   ---
     Net decrease in equity...............................         $35
                                                                   ===
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(C) Reflects the assignment of certain USX corporate assets and liabilities to
    United States Steel Corporation. The effects can be summarized as follows:

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

62



                                              Dollars in millions
                              ---------------------------------------------------
                              Property,
                              Plant and  Other     Current      Other
                              Equipment  Assets  Liabilities Liabilities  Total
                              --------- -------  ----------- ----------- -------

     Property, plant and
      equipment..............   $  20   $   --    $    --     $    --    $    20
     Assets and liabilities
      associated with
      employee benefits......     --          5          2          66        73
     Income tax assets and
      liabilities, including
      tax effect of above
      adjustments............     --        --         --          (50)      (50)
                                -----   -------   -------     -------    -------
     Increase in equity......   $  20   $     5   $      2    $     16   $    43
                                =====   =======   =======     =======    =======

(D) Reflects adjustments related to the $900 million Value Transfer. In
    connection with the Separation, a portion of USX indebtedness and other
    obligations will be repaid or retired and United States Steel Corporation
    will incur indebtedness and other obligations and agree to repay a portion
    of the indebtedness and other obligations of USX, such that the amount of
    indebtedness and other obligations for which United States Steel
    Corporation is responsible is $900 million less than the net amounts
    attributed to United States Steel immediately prior to the Separation. For
    a more detailed description of the Value Transfer, see "The Proposed
    Separation" on page 120.
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                        United States Steel Corporation

         Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations
                         Six Months Ended June 30, 2001
                              Dollars in millions

                                                                     United States
                               United States                             Steel
                                   Steel     Exchange   Separation    Corporation
                                Historical    Offers    Adjustments    Pro forma
                               ------------- --------   -----------  -------------

Revenues and other income....     $3,301       $           $            $3,301
Costs and expenses:
  Cost of revenues (excludes
   items shown below)........      3,148                                 3,148
  Selling, general and
   administrative expenses ..          3                                     3
  Depreciation, depletion and
   amortization..............        152                                   152
  Taxes other than income
   taxes.....................        126                                   126
                                  ------       ---         ----         ------
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    Total costs and
     expenses................      3,429                                 3,429
                                  ------       ---         ----         ------
Income (loss) from
 operations..................       (128)                                 (128)
Net interest and other
 financial costs ............         36         6 (A)      (24)(C)         18
                                  ------       ---         ----         ------
Income (loss) before income
 taxes.......................       (164)       (6)          24           (146)
Provision (credit) for income
 taxes.......................       (143)       (2)(B)        8 (B)       (137)
                                  ------       ---         ----         ------
Net income (loss)............        (21)       (4)          16             (9)
                                  ======       ===         ====         ======

  See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations
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                        United States Steel Corporation

         Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations
                          Year Ended December 31, 2000
                              Dollars in millions

                                                                    United States
                                 United                                 Steel
                              States Steel  Exchange   Separation    Corporation
                               Historical    Offers    Adjustments    Pro forma
                              ------------- --------   -----------  -------------

Revenues and other income....    $6,132       $           $            $6,132
Costs and expenses:
  Cost of revenues (excludes
   items shown below)........     5,656                                 5,656
  Selling, general and
   administrative expenses
   (credits).................      (223)                                 (223)
  Depreciation, depletion and
   amortization..............       360                                   360
  Taxes other than income
   taxes.....................       235                                   235
                                 ------       ---         ----         ------
    Total costs and
     expenses................     6,028                                 6,028
                                 ------       ---         ----         ------
Income from operations.......       104                                   104
Net interest and other
 financial costs.............       105        11 (A)      (79)(C)         37
                                 ------       ---         ----         ------
Income (loss) before income
 taxes.......................        (1)      (11)          79             67
Provision for income taxes...        20        (4)(B)       28 (B)         44
                                 ------       ---         ----         ------
Net income (loss)............       (21)       (7)          51             23
                                 ======       ===         ====         ======

Edgar Filing: USX CORP - Form S-4

64



  See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations
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                        United States Steel Corporation

                Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined
                            Statement of Operations

(A) Reflects an increase in net interest and other financial costs associated
    with the issuance of SQUIDS in exchange for the Outstanding Securities in
    the exchange offers. For purposes of this presentation, the assumed
    interest rate on the SQUIDS is 9.50%.

(B) Reflects the income tax effects of the adjustment to net interest and
    financial costs in this column.

(C) Reflects a decrease in net interest and other financial costs as a result
    of a decrease in the amount of indebtedness of United States Steel
    Corporation following the Separation, as compared to the amount of USX debt
    attributed to United States Steel. The decrease primarily reflects the $900
    million Value Transfer. Pro forma interest costs have been calculated based
    on pro forma average levels of debt for the six months ended June 30, 2001,
    and for the year ended December 31, 2000. Pro forma debt reflects new
    financing arrangements, the proceeds of which will be used to pay Marathon
    Oil Corporation in connection with the Separation and to pay United States
    Steel Corporation's portion of the Separation costs.

   The assumed interest rate for new financing arrangements was 10% based upon
   expected market conditions and the expected credit rating of United States
   Steel Corporation. The average interest rate for the six months ended June
   30, 2001 for existing USX debt and other obligations on that date for which
   United States Steel Corporation will be responsible was approximately 6
   3/4%. The weighted average interest rate for the six months ended June 30,
   2001 for all United States Steel Corporation pro forma debt and other
   obligations was approximately 8.50%. A 1/8 percentage point change in the
   assumed interest rate for new financing arrangements would have changed
   annual interest costs by approximately $1 million.
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               Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Financial Statements
                          for Marathon Oil Corporation

   The following unaudited pro forma condensed balance sheet as of June 30,
2001 gives effect to the discontinuance of the businesses of United States
Steel Corporation, the exchange offers, the $900 million Value Transfer, the
assignment of certain USX corporate assets and liabilities to United States
Steel Corporation, the payment of Separation costs and the distribution of
shares of common stock of United States Steel Corporation to the holders of U.
S. Steel Group Shares as if such transactions had been consummated as of June
30, 2001. The following unaudited pro forma condensed statements of operations
for the six months ended June 30, 2001 and the year ended December 31, 2000
give effect to the discontinuance of the businesses of United States Steel
Corporation and interest changes as a result of the exchange offers, the Value
Transfer and the repayment of the 6.50% Preferred Stock as if such transactions
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had been consummated at the beginning of the periods presented. The unaudited
pro forma condensed statements of operations of Marathon Oil Corporation for
the years ended December 31, 1999 and 1998 give effect to the discontinuance of
the businesses of United States Steel Corporation but do not give effect to any
adjustments associated with the Separation.

   Our pro forma presentation of the exchange offers assumes that the maximum
of $365 million face amount of the Outstanding Securities are tendered and
accepted pro rata in proportion to the total outstanding amounts of each series
of the Outstanding Securities. If the minimum amount of $150 million of the
Outstanding Securities are tendered and accepted in the exchange offers, the
pro forma condensed combined balance sheet would reflect a decrease in long-
term debt and an increase in 8.75% MIPS for the decrease in 8.75% MIPS
exchanged and the effect on net interest and other financial costs in the
condensed combined statements of operations would be less than $1 million.

   No pro forma adjustments were made for changes in the future level of
corporate administrative costs to be incurred by Marathon Oil Corporation as
compared with the historical level of such costs allocated to Marathon. These
costs are expected to continue at approximately the same level as previously
allocated, except for insurance costs which are estimated to be higher by $2
million annually.

   The exchange offers will be accounted for as an extinguishment of preferred
securities and the SQUIDS will be recorded at fair value. The difference
between the carrying value of the Outstanding Securities exchanged and the fair
value of the SQUIDS issued will be charged or credited to additional paid in
capital.

   No pro forma adjustments have been made in the unaudited pro forma condensed
statements of operations for nonrecurring charges, including Separation costs
and the loss on the Separation. Such adjustments are reflected in the unaudited
pro forma condensed balance sheet.

   The pro forma adjustments included herein are based on available information
and certain assumptions that management believes are reasonable and are
described in the accompanying notes. The unaudited pro forma condensed
financial statements do not necessarily represent Marathon Oil Corporation's
financial position or results of operations had the transactions occurred at
such dates or project Marathon Oil Corporation's financial position or results
of operations for any future date or period. A number of factors may affect
Marathon Oil Corporation's results. See "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking
Statements" on page (iv). In the opinion of management, all adjustments
necessary to present fairly the unaudited pro forma condensed financial
statements have been made. The unaudited pro forma condensed financial
statements should be read in conjunction with the historical financial
statements of USX Corporation, including the notes thereto, which are
incorporated by reference in the registration statement of which this
prospectus forms a part.
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                            Marathon Oil Corporation

                  Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Balance Sheet
                                 June 30, 2001
                              Dollars in millions

                                                    Marathon
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                                                       Oil
                                                   Corporation
                                                    Pro Forma
                                                     Before
                                                    Exchange                                         Marathon
                                    Discontinued   Offers and                                           Oil
                            USX      Operations    Separation  Exchange    Separation     Value     Corporation
                         Historical Adjustments    Adjustments  Offers     Adjustments   Transfer    Pro Forma
                         ---------- ------------   ----------- --------    -----------   --------   -----------

ASSETS
Cash and cash
 equivalents............  $   723     $  (254)(A)    $   469     $           $   189 (D)   $          $   658
Other current assets....    6,465      (2,422)(A)      4,366                      20 (D)                4,386
                                          323 (B)
Net investment in
 discontinued
 operations.............                1,860 (A)      1,860      (90)(C)        (35)(D)    900 (G)       --
                                                                                  43 (E)
                                                                              (2,678)(F)
Property, plant and
 equipment--net.........   12,977      (3,098)(A)      9,879                     (20)(E)                9,859
Prepaid pensions........    2,928      (2,711)(A)        217                                              217
Other assets............    1,421        (469)(A)      1,073       (5)(C)        549 (D)                1,535
                                          121 (B)                                (82)(E)
                          -------     -------        -------     ----        -------       ----       -------
Total assets............  $24,514     $(6,650)       $17,864     $(95)       $(2,014)      $900       $16,655
                          =======     =======        =======     ====        =======       ====       =======
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY
Current liabilities
 other than debt........  $ 4,655     $(1,313)(A)    $ 3,665     $           $    32 (D)   $          $ 3,699
                                          323 (B)                                  2 (E)
Notes payable and long-
 term debt due within
 one year...............      686        (347)(A)        339                     344 (D)                  683
Long-term debt..........    3,673      (2,085)(A)      1,588      119 (C)        407 (D)    900 (G)     3,014
Other long-term
 liabilities............    5,363      (3,100)(A)      2,384                      (4)(D)                2,319
                                          121 (B)                                (61)(E)
Mandatorily redeemable
 convertible preferred
 securities of a
 subsidiary trust (6.75%
 QUIPS).................      183        (183)(A)        --                                               --
Preferred stock of
 subsidiary (8.75%
 MIPS)..................      250         (66)(A)        184     (119) (C)        24(D)                    89
Minority interest in
 Marathon Ashland
 Petroleum LLC..........    2,010                      2,010                                            2,010
Equity..................    7,694                      7,694      (95) (C)       (80)(D)                4,841
                                                                              (1,797)(F)
                                                                                (881)(F)
                          -------     -------        -------     ----        -------       ----       -------
Total liabilities and
 equity.................  $24,514     $(6,650)       $17,864     $(95)       $(2,014)      $900       $16,655
                          =======     =======        =======     ====        =======       ====       =======

            See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Balance Sheet
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                            Marathon Oil Corporation

              Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Balance Sheet

(A) Reflects the reclassification of all assets and liabilities of the
    businesses of United States Steel Corporation to discontinued operations.
    The measurement date for discontinued operations purposes will be on or
    about the effective time of the Separation.

(B) Reflects the establishment of payables to United States Steel previously
    eliminated in consolidation, primarily related to income taxes under USX's
    tax allocation policy.

(C) Reflects the effects of the exchange offers as follows:

  The decrease in net investment in discontinued operations of $90 million
  reflects the equity impact of the securities exchanged as part of the
  exchange offers that were attributed to United States Steel as follows:

                                                                      Dollars
                                                                    in millions
                                                                    -----------

  6.50% Preferred Stock exchanged..................................    $ 77
  Excess of fair value of SQUIDS issued over carrying value of
   6.75% QUIPS exchanged...........................................       9
  Deferred financing costs associated with 8.75% MIPS and 6.75%
   QUIPS exchanged.................................................       4
                                                                       ----
                                                                       $ 90
                                                                       ====

  The decrease in other assets of $5 million reflects the removal of
  Marathon's portion of the deferred financing costs associated with the
  8.75% MIPS exchanged for SQUIDS attributed to Marathon as part of the
  exchange offers.

  The increase in debt of $119 million reflects an increase in debt
  attributed to Marathon relating to the exchange offers.

  The decrease in preferred stock of subsidiary (8.75% MIPS) of $119 million
  reflects the portion of the 8.75% MIPS attributed to Marathon assumed to be
  exchanged for SQUIDS as part of the exchange offers.

  The decrease in equity of $95 million reflects the $90 million equity
  impact related to the securities exchanged that were attributed to United
  States Steel which are reflected in both discontinued and continuing
  operations, and $5 million of deferred financing costs associated with the
  8.75% MIPS exchanged for SQUIDS that were attributed to Marathon.

(D) Reflects the effects of the following:

  (1) Recognition of the financial activities of USX formerly attributed to
      United States Steel, including invested cash, deferred financing costs,
      accrued interest payable, debt, and preferred securities of
      subsidiaries.
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  (2) Reversal of existing USX debt for which United States Steel Corporation
      will be responsible under the Financial Matters Agreement.

  (3) Establishment of receivables from United States Steel Corporation under
      the Financial Matters Agreement for obligations relating to industrial
      revenue bonds and a sublease of the Fairfield caster.

  (4) Payment from United States Steel Corporation, the proceeds of which
      will be used to redeem the Trust Preferred, to repay the 6.50%
      Preferred Stock, to repay the Receivables Facility and to fund a
      portion of the Separation costs.

  (5) New financing arrangements of Marathon Oil Corporation, the proceeds of
      which will be used to fund the remaining portion of the Separation
      costs.
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  For a more detailed description, see "Description of Other Indebtedness" on
  page 126.

  The increase in cash of $189 million reflects the recognition of the
  portion of USX invested cash historically attributed to United States Steel
  which will be included in the accounts of Marathon Oil Corporation.

  The increase in other current assets of $20 million reflects the principal
  and accrued interest on industrial revenue bonds and the Fairfield caster
  lease for which Marathon Oil Corporation remains obligated but United
  States Steel Corporation assumes responsibility for repayment.

  The decrease in net investment in discontinued operations of $35 million
  reflects the offsetting impact of these adjustments on United States Steel
  Corporation. For a detailed description, see "Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed
  Combined Financial Statements for United States Steel" on pages 50 to 58.

  The increase in other assets of $549 million primarily reflects receivables
  from United States Steel Corporation of $470 million related to industrial
  revenue bonds for which Marathon Oil Corporation remains obligated but
  United States Steel Corporation assumes responsibility for repayment and
  $78 million related to a sublease of the Fairfield caster to United States
  Steel Corporation.

  The increase in current liabilities other than debt of $32 million
  primarily reflects the recognition of the portion of USX's accrued interest
  payable historically attributed to United States Steel which will be
  included in the accounts of Marathon Oil Corporation.
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  The net increase in debt of $751 million (the sum of an increase in notes
  payable and long-term debt due within one year of $344 million and an
  increase in long-term debt of $407 million) primarily reflects the exchange
  offers, refinancing of other obligations, net of invested cash, by United
  States Steel Corporation, the refinancing of other obligations and
  Separation costs by Marathon Oil Corporation, and certain obligations
  assumed by United States Steel Corporation but reflected as both an asset
  and liability by Marathon Oil Corporation. The following table reconciles
  the amount of total USX debt to the pro forma balance of Marathon Oil
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  Corporation debt.

                                                                      Dollars
                                                                    in millions
                                                                    -----------

   Total USX debt............................................         $4,359
   Less debt attributed to discontinued operations...........          2,432
                                                                      ------
   Debt of Marathon Oil Corporation before exchange offers
    and separation adjustments...............................          1,927
   Attributed debt related to the exchange offers............            119
   Other obligations, net of invested cash, which will be
    refinanced by United States Steel Corporation:
     6.75% QUIPS not exchanged...............................  (65)
     8.75% MIPS not exchanged................................  (24)
     6.50% Preferred Stock not exchanged.....................  (44)
     Invested cash...........................................  189
     Other financial activities..............................  (37)
     Excess of redemption value over carrying value of 6.75%
      QUIPS..................................................   (5)
   Other obligations which will be refinanced by Marathon Oil
    Corporation:
     Separation costs........................................   60
     Redemption of the 6.75% QUIPS not exchanged.............   70
     Repayment of the 6.50% Preferred Stock not exchanged....   44
   Obligations assumed by United States Steel Corporation,
    reflected as both an asset and liability by Marathon Oil
    Corporation:
     Industrial revenue bonds................................  479
     Fairfield caster lease..................................   84
                                                               ---
   Net refinancing of other obligations and obligations
    assumed by United States Steel Corporation...............            751
                                                                      ------
   Debt before the Value Transfer............................          2,797
   Value Transfer............................................            900
                                                                      ------
   Pro forma balance of Marathon Oil Corporation debt........         $3,697
                                                                      ======

  The decrease in other long-term liabilities of $4 million reflects expected
  tax benefits related to the Separation costs.

  The increase in preferred stock of subsidiary (8.75% MIPS) of $24 million
  reflects the recognition of the portion of the 8.75% MIPS historically
  attributed to United States Steel assumed to remain outstanding after the
  exchange offers, which will be included in the accounts of Marathon Oil
  Corporation.
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  The decrease in equity of $80 million consists of the following:

                                                                     Dollars
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                                                                   in millions
                                                                   -----------

     Repayment of 6.50% Preferred Stock not exchanged.............     $44
     Deferred financing costs associated with securities
      exchanged...................................................       7
     Adjustments related to Separation costs......................      29
                                                                       ---
     Net decrease in equity.......................................     $80
                                                                       ===

  The pro forma sources and uses of funds received from United States Steel
  Corporation and from new financing arrangements were as follows:

                                                                       Dollars
                                                                     in millions
                                                                     -----------

     Payment from United States Steel Corporation...................    $505
     New financing required.........................................      19
                                                                        ----
                                                                         524
                                                                        ====
     Repayment of the Receivables Facility..........................    $350
     Redemption of the 6.75% QUIPS not exchanged....................      70
     Repayment of the 6.50% Preferred Stock not exchanged...........      44
     Payment of Separation costs....................................      60
                                                                        ----
       Total........................................................    $524
                                                                        ====

  The payment from United States Steel Corporation will be reduced by the
  amount paid by Marathon to United States Steel in the preliminary tax
  settlement. This amount is expected to be at least $300 million. For more
  information regarding this tax settlement, see "Relationship Between United
  States Steel Corporation and Marathon Oil Corporation after the
  Separation--Tax Sharing Agreement" on page 122.

(E) Reflects the assignment of certain USX corporate assets and liabilities to
    United States Steel Corporation. The effects can be summarized as follows:

                                               Dollars in millions
                               ---------------------------------------------------
                               Property,
                               Plant and  Other      Current      Other
                               Equipment  Assets   Liabilities Liabilities  Total
                               --------- -------   ----------- ----------- -------

     Property, plant and
      equipment..............    $(20)   $   --     $    --     $    --    $   (20)
     Assets and liabilities
      associated with
      employee benefits......     --          (5)         (2)        (66)      (73)
     Reclassification of
      intercompany balances..     --         (77)        --           77       --
     Income tax assets and
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      liabilities, including
      the tax effect of above
      adjustments............     --         --          --           50        50
                                 ----    -------    -------     -------    -------
     Net effect on net
      investment in
      discontinued
      operations.............    $(20)   $   (82)   $     (2)   $     61   $   (43)
                                 ====    =======    =======     =======    =======
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(F) Reflects the removal of the net investment in discontinued operations. Also
    reflects the distribution of shares of common stock of United States Steel
    Corporation to the holders of U. S. Steel Group Shares as a dividend.
    Because the net investment in discontinued operations exceeded the fair
    value, as measured by the aggregate market value of the U. S. Steel Group
    Shares at June 30, 2001, a nonrecurring non-cash charge would have been
    recognized as follows:

                                                                     Dollars
                                                                   in millions
                                                                   -----------

     Market value of the U. S. Steel Group Shares (89,156,721
      shares of stock issued and outstanding at $20.15 per
      share)......................................................   $1,797
     Less net investment in discontinued operations...............    2,678
                                                                     ------
     Loss on separation...........................................   $ (881)
                                                                     ======

(G) Reflects adjustments related to the $900 million Value Transfer. In
    connection with the Separation, a portion of USX indebtedness will be
    repaid or retired and United States Steel Corporation will incur
    indebtedness and agree to repay a portion of the indebtedness and other
    obligations of USX, such that the amount of indebtedness and other
    obligations for which United States Steel Corporation is responsible is
    $900 million less than the net amounts attributed to United States Steel
    immediately prior to the Separation. For a more detailed description of the
    Value Transfer, see "The Proposed Separation" on page 120.
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                            Marathon Oil Corporation

             Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations
                         Six Months Ended June 30, 2001
                 Dollars in millions (except per share amounts)

                                                                             Marathon Oil
                                                                             Corporation
                                                                              Pro Forma
                                                                                Before
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                                                                               Exchange
                                                              Discontinued    Offers and                             Marathon Oil
                                                      USX      Operations     Separation  Exchange     Separation    Corporation
                                                   Historical Adjustments    Adjustments   Offers      Adjustments    Pro Forma
                                                   ---------- ------------   ------------ --------     -----------   ------------

Revenues and other income........................   $21,188     $(3,301)(A)    $17,911    $              $             $17,911
                                                                     24 (B)
Costs and expenses:
  Cost of revenues (excludes items shown below)..    15,560      (3,148)(A)     12,436                                  12,436
                                                                     24 (B)
  Selling, general and administrative expenses...       329          (3)(A)        340                                     340
                                                                     14 (C)
  Depreciation, depletion and amortization.......       761        (152)(A)        609                                     609
  Taxes other than income taxes..................     2,450        (126)(A)      2,324                                   2,324
  Exploration expenses...........................        49         --              49                                      49
                                                    -------     -------        -------    -------        -------       -------
    Total costs and expenses.....................    19,149      (3,391)        15,758                                  15,758
                                                    -------     -------        -------    -------        -------       -------
Income from operations...........................     2,039         114          2,153                                   2,153
Net interest and other financial costs...........       109         (36)(A)         83          1 (F)         39 (G)       123
                                                                     10 (D)
Minority interest in Marathon Ashland Petroleum
 LLC.............................................       427         --             427                                     427
                                                    -------     -------        -------    -------        -------       -------
Income before income taxes.......................     1,503         140          1,643         (1)           (39)        1,603
Provision for income taxes.......................       434         143 (A)        569                       (15)(E)       554
                                                                     (8)(E)
                                                    -------     -------        -------    -------        -------       -------
Income from continuing operations................     1,069           5          1,074         (1)           (24)        1,049
Discontinued operations:
 Results of operations, net of tax...............       --           (5)(A)         (5)                        5 (H)       --
                                                    -------     -------        -------    -------        -------       -------
Income before cumulative effect of change in
 accounting principle............................     1,069         --           1,069         (1)           (19)        1,049
Cumulative effect of change in accounting
 principle.......................................        (8)        --              (8)                                     (8)
                                                    -------     -------        -------    -------        -------       -------
Net income.......................................   $ 1,061     $   --         $ 1,061    $    (1)       $   (19)      $ 1,041
                                                    =======     =======        =======    =======        =======       =======
Applicable to Marathon Stock: (I)
Income before cumulative effect of change in
 accounting principle............................   $ 1,090
  Per share--basic...............................      3.53
--diluted........................................      3.52
Cumulative effect of change in accounting
 principle.......................................   $    (8)
  Per share--basic...............................     (0.03)
66 --diluted.....................................     (0.02)
Net income.......................................   $ 1,082
  Per share--basic and diluted...................      3.50
Applicable to Steel Stock: (I)
Income (loss) before cumulative effect of change
 in accounting principle.........................   $   (25)
  Per share--basic and diluted...................     (0.28)
Cumulative effect of change in accounting
 principle.......................................   $   --
  Per share--basic and diluted...................       --
Net income (loss)................................   $   (25)
  Per share--basic and diluted...................     (0.28)
Applicable to Marathon Oil Corporation Stock: (I)
Income before cumulative effect of change in
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 accounting principle............................                                                                      $ 1,049
  Per share--basic...............................                                                                         3.40
--diluted........................................                                                                         3.39
Cumulative effect of change in accounting
 principle.......................................                                                                      $    (8)
  Per share--basic...............................                                                                        (0.03)
--diluted........................................                                                                        (0.02)
Net income.......................................                                                                      $ 1,041
  Per share--basic and diluted...................                                                                         3.37

      See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations.

                                       66

                            Marathon Oil Corporation

             Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations
                          Year Ended December 31, 2000
                 Dollars in millions (except per share amounts)

                                                    Marathon Oil
                                                    Corporation
                                                     Pro Forma
                                                       Before
                                                      Exchange
                                     Discontinued    Offers and                          Marathon Oil
                             USX      Operations     Separation  Exchange   Separation   Corporation
                          Historical Adjustments    Adjustments   Offers    Adjustments   Pro Forma
                          ---------- ------------   ------------ --------   -----------  ------------

Revenues and other
 income.................   $39,914     $(6,132)(A)    $33,859      $           $           $33,859
                                            77 (B)
Costs and expenses:
  Cost of revenues
   (excludes items shown
   below)...............    31,056      (5,656)(A)     25,477                               25,477
                                            77 (B)
  Selling, general and
   administrative
   expenses.............       402         223 (A)        643                                  643
                                            18 (C)
  Depreciation,
   depletion and
   amortization.........     1,605        (360)(A)      1,245                                1,245
  Taxes other than
   income taxes.........     4,861        (235)(A)      4,626                                4,626
  Exploration expenses..       238         --             238                                  238
                           -------     -------        -------      ----        ----        -------
    Total costs and
     expenses...........    38,162      (5,933)        32,229                               32,229
                           -------     -------        -------      ----        ----        -------
Income from operations..     1,752        (122)         1,630                                1,630
Net interest and other
 financial costs........       341        (105)(A)        236         2 (F)      87 (G)        325
Minority interest in
 Marathon Ashland
 Petroleum LLC..........       498         --             498                                  498
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                           -------     -------        -------      ----        ----        -------
Income before income
 taxes..................       913         (17)           896        (2)        (87)           807
Provision for income
 taxes..................       502         (20)(A)        476        (1)(E)     (32)(E)        443
                                            (6)(E)
                           -------     -------        -------      ----        ----        -------
Income from continuing
 operations.............       411           9            420        (1)        (55)           364
Discontinued operations:
 Results of operations,
  net of tax............       --           (9)(A)         (9)                    9 (H)        --
                           -------     -------        -------      ----        ----        -------
                                       $
Net income..............   $   411         --         $   411      $ (1)       $(46)       $   364
                           =======     =======        =======      ====        ====        =======
Applicable to Marathon
 Stock: (I)
Per share--basic and
 diluted
  Net income............   $  1.39
Applicable to Steel
 Stock: (I)
Per share--basic and
 diluted
  Net income (loss).....   $ (0.33)
Applicable to Marathon
 Oil Corporation Stock:
 (I)
Per share--basic and
 diluted
  Net income............                                                                   $  1.17

       See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations
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                            Marathon Oil Corporation

             Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations
                          Year Ended December 31, 1999
                              Dollars in millions

                                                                  Marathon
                                                               Oil Corporation
                                                                  Pro Forma
                                                Discontinued       Before
                                        USX      Operations      Separation
                                     Historical Adjustments      Adjustments
                                     ---------- ------------   ---------------

Revenues and other income...........  $29,119     $(5,470)(A)      $23,707
                                                       58 (B)
Costs and expenses:
  Cost of revenues (excludes items
   shown below).....................   21,679      (5,084)(A)       16,653
                                                       58 (B)
  Selling, general and
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   administrative expenses..........      203         283 (A)          498
                                                       12 (C)
  Depreciation, depletion and
   amortization.....................    1,254        (304)(A)          950
  Taxes other than income taxes.....    4,433        (215)(A)        4,218
  Exploration expenses..............      238                          238
  Inventory market valuation
   credits..........................     (551)                        (551)
                                      -------     -------          -------
    Total costs and expenses........   27,256      (5,250)          22,006
                                      -------     -------          -------
Income from operations..............    1,863        (162)           1,701
Net interest and other financial
 costs..............................      362         (74)(A)          288
Minority interest in Marathon
 Ashland Petroleum LLC..............      447                          447
                                      -------     -------          -------
Income before income taxes..........    1,054         (88)             966
Provision for income taxes..........      349         (25)(A)          320
                                                       (4)(E)
                                      -------     -------          -------
Income from continuing operations...      705         (59)             646
Discontinued operations:
 Results of operations, net of tax..                   59 (A)           59
Extraordinary losses................        7                            7
                                      -------     -------          -------
Net income..........................  $   698     $   --           $   698
                                      =======     =======          =======

       See Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations
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                            Marathon Oil Corporation

             Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations
                          Year Ended December 31, 1998
                              Dollars in millions

                                                                  Marathon
                                                               Oil Corporation
                                                                  Pro Forma
                                                Discontinued       Before
                                        USX      Operations      Separation
                                     Historical Adjustments      Adjustments
                                     ---------- ------------   ---------------

Revenues and other income...........  $28,077     $(6,477)(A)      $21,623
                                                       23 (B)
Costs and expenses:
  Cost of revenues (excludes items
   shown below).....................   20,211      (5,604)(A)       14,630
                                                       23 (B)
  Selling, general and
   administrative expenses..........      304         201 (A)          514
                                                        9 (C)
  Depreciation, depletion and
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   amortization.....................    1,224        (283)(A)          941
  Taxes other than income taxes.....    4,241        (212)(A)        4,029
  Exploration expenses..............      313                          313
  Inventory market valuation
   charges..........................      267                          267
                                      -------     -------          -------
    Total costs and expenses........   26,560      (5,866)          20,694
                                      -------     -------          -------
Income from operations..............    1,517        (588)             929
Net interest and other financial
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